Abstract

Title of dissertation: ELEMENTARY TEACHERS' KNOWLEDGE,

PRACTICES, AND PERCEPTIONS OF TEACHING

ENGLISH LEARNERS

Wauchilue D. Adams, Doctor of Education 2017

Dissertation directed by: Margaret J. McLaughlin

Associate Dean for Research and Innovation and

Partnerships

Drew S. Fagan

Assistant Clinical Professor, Applied Linguistics and

Language Education

For decades, the academic achievement of English Learners (ELs) has consistently fallen below that of non-ELs on standardized achievement tests. The purpose of this study was to examine the continuous achievement gap between ELs and non-ELs and how the knowledge, practices, and perceptions of teaching ELs can impact the academic progress of the ELs. The study focused on Title I schools, because nearly half of the elementary ELs in the district attended a Title I school.

Bay Shore Public Schools was used for this this study. An electronic survey was sent to the 50 intermediate teachers (grades 3, 4, and 5) of the four Title I schools in the district, with a 50% response rate. The survey consisted of 14 questions and 79 indicators to address five research questions that examined the following: knowledge about the laws, policies, and assessments; use of specific instructional strategies and practices; use of specific instructional materials; supports for ELs; and teachers' perceptions about the instruction of ELs. Through the use of a Likert scale it was discovered that; the majority of the respondents indicated having little to no knowledge of the laws and regulations that govern their work; most respondents used only 11 out of 20 recommended instructional strategies daily; and the use of specific materials of instruction and suggested supports varied in frequency. In addition, the demographic characteristics of the respondents did not seem to impact their responses, specifically in terms of their perceptions.

The study provided information for future studies, particularly for relatively small districts that may be considered low-incidence and have teachers with little to no first-hand experience teaching ELs. Based on the results of this study, case studies should be considered to examine the actual interactions between ELs and their non-EL peers as well as ELs and their teachers. Positioning theory could be applied to examine how the interactions change from situation to situation and the impact on the resulting academic outcomes for ELs. Additionally, study local policies and practices for communication between ESOL teachers and classroom teachers for understanding ELs' performance on ACCESS and what the outcomes mean.

ELEMENTARY TEACHERS' KNOWLEDGE, PRACTICES, AND PERCEPTIONS OF TEACHING ENGLISH LEARNERS

By

Wauchilue D. Adams

Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of the University of Maryland, College Park in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Education 2017

Advisory Committee:

Associate Professor Drew Fagan, Co-Chair Professor Margaret McLaughlin, Co-Chair Professor Helene Cohen Professor David Imig Associate Professor Elisa Klein Professor Pat Richardson ©Copyright by

Wauchilue D. Adams

2017

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my family who supported and encouraged me to persevere and continue to develop my passion for learning. My dearly departed Granny, who always taught us that we could achieve anything, would be pleased. To my son, Matthew, who is on his way to greatness in public education, may you always be a lifelong learner. This work was also possible because of the influence of a former teacher and mentor, the late Patricia Gray, and an incredible guidance counselor and family friend, the late Morgan Dilver. Both of these individuals had amazing character and integrity and were tremendous role models for most of my life.

Acknowledgements

I must first express thanks and praise to God for providing this opportunity for study and professional growth. I am reminded that Philippians 1:6 says, "being confident of this very thing, that He who has begun a good work in you will complete it until the day of Jesus Christ". Only God knows the next chapter of my life, but I trust that He is equipping me for it.

I thank Dr. Margaret McLaughlin and Dr. Drew Fagan for their guidance as I progressed through the exploration and development of this research. I greatly appreciate their patience and expertise. I will be forever indebted to them for helping to shape my work while allowing me to explore my interests.

I am deeply appreciative of the support provided by my family. My husband, Charles, was very accommodating and understanding, stepping in when I was consumed with coursework and research. He motivated me to press on when I was fatigued. My youngest sister, Altivia Jackson, was my primary cheerleader and coach. She spent numerous hours proofing drafts and providing objective feedback. The remainder of my family supported me with encouragement, flexibility, and understanding regarding my limited availability for family gatherings. I thank you all.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	II
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	III
TABLE OF CONTENTS	IV
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION TO THE PROBLEM	1
SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM	4
POLICY AND LAW	14
LITERATURE REVIEW	20
CHAPTER 2: STUDY DESIGN	36
STUDY DESIGN AND METHODS	37
Participants	39
Instrument	40
CHAPTER 3: RESULTS	44
RESPONDENTS	44
RESEARCH QUESTION 1	45
RESEARCH QUESTION 2	48
RESEARCH QUESTION 3	52
RESEARCH QUESTION 4	52
RESEARCH QUESTION 5	55
DISCUSSION	58
LIMITATIONS	63
IMPLICATIONS	63
APPENDIX A: RECRUITING MATERIALS	66
Invitation to Participate in Study	66
REMINDER #1 MESSAGE	67
REMINDER #2 MESSAGE	68
APPENDIX B: SURVEY	69
REFERENCES	81

"I hear and I forget. I see and I remember. I do and I understand."

Confucius (n.d.)

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Problem

As the number of ELs increases in schools across the United States, teachers must learn how to address the resulting language barriers while simultaneously teaching gradelevel-specific standards (Flynn & Hill, 2005; McBride, 2008; Zehr, 2007). Increasing teachers' knowledge of the laws and policies that define and dictate the instructional requirements and accountability for educating ELs could give them a clearer understanding of their role in this process (Kim & Herman, 2012). Researchers also note that teachers should understand concepts like *language development* and effective instructional strategies and practices that have proven effective for teaching ELs (Ackerman & Tazi, 2015; Hakuta, 2011). One of the best ways to ensure that EL students receive proper instruction is to ensure that teachers use research-based instructional strategies and materials. Implementation of strategies taught to teachers through professional development opportunities facilitates consistency in the instruction provided to students within individual schools and throughout the broader school system. Hill and Hoak (2012) posited that a high level of consistency in the use of research-based practices in the classroom should help reduce the achievement gap between ELs and non-ELs in U.S. public schools.

Because each teacher is as unique as her students, it is important to understand classroom teachers' perceptions about ensuring that their EL students meet their language goals and are academically successful (Mantero & McVicker, 2006). Garrett and Holcomb (2005) emphasized the need to examine teacher perceptions of ELs and the influence these perceptions may have on EL students' academic achievement. Teachers' perceptions about,

and ability to work with, ELs can have a major impact on the classroom environment and student achievement (Mantero & McVicker, 2006) and may influence teachers' decisions about the level of supports and structures they will provide to these students (Chant, Heafner, & Bennett, 2004; Fairbanks et al., 2010; Hill & Flynn, 2006; Progress for Education Reform, 2013). If teacher knowledge, practices, and perceptions lead to academic achievement for ELs, the achievement gap can be reduced (Hill & Flynn, 2006).

English learners in Bay Shore Public Schools (BSPS). Data indicate that ELs in BSPS are performing below their English-speaking peers at all grade levels on the most recent state assessments (Maryland State Department of Education, 2016), which schools administer to students in Grades 3-5 each year. Data also show that more than 50% of the elementary ELs will attend Title I schools next year.

BSPS is one of 24 districts in the state of Maryland, and is located in a semi-rural community with a population of 110,000 residents. In 2013 the median income was just over \$78,000. Its primary economic source is a military installation with more than 10,000 military service members and civil servants (Bay Shore Economic Development, n.d.). The district is located near two counties that are similar in size, but there are large, metropolitan cities as close as 60 miles away. In 2014, 13 of the 24 districts in the state reported total enrollments of less than 18,000 students. BSPS had a 2014 enrollment of 17,887 students. In 2009, five of the 24 districts in the state had less than 100 ELs enrolled; two of them had 25 or fewer ELs. By 2014, only three districts had less than 100 ELs. From 2009 until 2014, of the districts with total enrollments below 18,000, six experienced at least a 49% increase in the enrollment of ELs. During that time, BSPS saw an increase of 63% in EL enrollment. It

_

¹ Bay Shore Public Schools (BSPS) is a pseudonym for the actual school district to protect

must be noted that most of the districts included in this size category are somewhat rural and would likely be considered low-incidence (MSDE FactBook,n.d.f, n.d.g, n.d.h).²

The geography of BSPS, and other districts like it, make it challenging to provide sufficient instruction to ELs from specially-certified teachers of English for speakers of other languages (ESOL) because they are forced to travel from school to school to meet with their assigned ELs. This travel time reduces the number of instructional hours that the teachers can provide to ELs. Additionally, when one ESOL teacher must serve several schools, there are fewer opportunities for collaboration between classroom and ESOL teachers, and research shows that these collaborations are essential to the success of ELs (Dellicarpini & Gulla, 2009).

Although the increase in the enrollment of ELs in BSPS was quite notable from 2009 to 2014, the overall representation of ELs in classrooms throughout the district is still considerably sparse because BSPS is a low-incidence district. Teachers in schools that historically have not had many ELs may not have the depth of knowledge about policy, instructional strategies, and instructional resources that researchers have identified as beneficial to the success of ELs. Data indicate that this comprehensive knowledge of policy and practice is considered essential in efforts to close the achievement gap between ELs and their non-EL peers (Dodson & Fulbright, 2017; Zacarian, 2012).

The small concentration of ELs in BSPS's Title I schools made these schools ideal sites for this study, which examined the knowledge, practices, and perceptions that elementary school teachers brought to the practice of teaching ELs. The data obtained in this

3

² The Massachusetts Department of Education (March 2006) defines low incidence as those districts with small numbers of ELs. Because the term "small" is relative and not easy to measure, low incidence will refer to districts where the percentage of ELs makes up less than 5% of the total student enrollment.

inquiry will aid educational leaders in their efforts to address the achievement gap between EL students and their non-ELs counterparts. The study will focus specifically on intermediate teachers who serve Grades 3, 4, and 5.

Scope of the Problem

Student achievement is at the crux of American education. When students do not achieve, it can lead to an increase in high school dropout and a reduction in the graduation rate. Research has found a correlation between socioeconomic status and educational attainment, and one's ability to be a contributing member of society in adulthood. ELs are a subgroup of all students, so their success is as important any other subgroup to the success of our nation.

Academic achievement and accountability of ELs. In the educational arena, the term *achievement gap* refers to the disparity in academic performance between groups of students (Education Week, 2004). The "Policy Notes" from the Educational Testing Service (2008) noted a sizable gap in achievement between ELs and their English-speaking counterparts. According to the data, ELs are the lowest scoring subgroup nationally and in state-level assessment data (Educational Testing Service, 2008). This finding held true in Maryland and in BSPS (Maryland State Department of Education, n.d.b, n.d.c, n.d.j).

Data from the National Center for Educational Statistics (NCES) indicated that the achievement gap between ELs and non-ELs tended to widen as children got older (2016). To illustrate, NCES reported that the gap between the reading scores of a cohort of ELs and non-ELs increased from 39 points in the fourth grade to 53 points in the twelfth grade. In addition, the gap for math grew from 25 points in fourth grade to 46 points in grade twelve (NCES, 2016). In 2015, The White House (2015) issued a report titled "The Every Student"

Succeeds Act (ESSA): A Progress Report on Elementary and Secondary Education," which included a review of the accomplishments made in public education. The report noted that "states must set ambitious targets to close student achievement and graduation rate gaps among subgroups of students in order to meet their goals" (Executive Office of the President, 2015, p. 9). This statement stresses the important role that subgroup performance plays in school and district efforts to meet state and federal academic benchmarks. To meet their goals, schools must first close existing performance gaps among subgroups.

The National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) also provides a key illustration of existing achievement gaps in their report of national scores by grade levels and sub-groups. The U.S. Department of Education's Office of English Language Acquisition (OELA; 2016) used NAEP data to graph longitudinal data for fourth graders from 2000 through 2015. Although the gap between ELs and non-ELs went from 47 to 36 points and from 27 to 25 points in reading and math respectively during that time period, the data still indicated that a considerable discrepancy in performance remained. According to the OELA, this pattern continued as students reached the eighth grade. For these older students, the gap in reading scores between ELs and non-ELs moved from 45 point to 44 points. These data showed almost no change from 1998 through 2015 and a demonstrated a wider gap than when the students were in elementary school. In math, the gap decreased by 11 points, from 49 to 38 points (OLEA, 2016).

Schools in six states and the District of Columbia currently administer The Partnership for Assessment of Readiness for College and Careers (PARCC) test annually (PARCC, n.d.). Students earning a score of 4 or 5 on the test are considered proficient. The 2014-2015 cross-state results for reading and math proficiency showed double-digit

variances between ELs and "All" students in Grades 3, 4, and 5. Although the overall student performance was higher in reading than in math, the gaps between the two groups were greater in both subjects (see Table 1). These achievement gaps suggest that there is much work to be done in order for ELs to reach the achievement level of their non-EL peers. With PARCC being the measure of academic proficiency, the alignment of PARCC performance and EL performance on ACCESS has been questioned.

Table 1

2014-2015 PARCC Results: State-to-State Averages with Scores of 4 and 5

Grade		English/Lang. Arts		Math		ath
	EL	ALL	Difference/Gap	EL	ALL	Difference/Gap
$3^{\rm rd}$	14.5	38.5	24	18.1	38.1	20
4 th	9.8	42.5	32.7	8.9	32.1	23.3
5th	7.5	42.5	35	8.1	32.4	24.3

The Maryland State Department of Education (MSDE) considers ELs to be a subgroup for annual state-level assessments. Consequently, ESSA has shifted accountability for EL performance from Title III to Title I (USDE, 2015). Federal and state education agencies have used the assessment results to determine how well ELs were making academic progress in schools and school districts. MSDE (n.d.d) explained the following:

The English Language Proficiency Assessment, ACCESS for ELLs, is administered to English Language Learners (ELLs) in grades K through 12 annually. The assessment measures a student's English language proficiency in the areas of listening, speaking, reading, writing, comprehension, oral, and literacy. English Language Proficiency Assessment results are used by the State and the local education systems to report information related to the English language proficiency targets, referred to in NCLB, Title III as Annual Measurable Achievement Objective

(AMAO). AMAO I measures ELLs' progress in learning English; AMAO II measures the number of students who attain English proficiency during the school year. (p. 1)

It is important to emphasize that AMAO I has typically examined students' growth from year to year on the ACCESS assessment, which demonstrates how students have progressed in learning the English language. Cook, Boals, Wilmes, and Santos (2007) explained that the AMAO I (a) expected students to show progress in learning the language and (b) expected the district to show growth from year to year. The authors expressed concern that the established goals may not have been realistic and failed to align with research data demonstrating that language learning and acquisition occurred at different rates. Cook et al. instead emphasized the importance of tracking continuous improvement.

Unlike the AMAO I, the AMAO II focused on those students who had earned a composite score of five on the seven areas assessed on ACCESS, which measured students' proficiency in English. This difference between AMAO I and AMAO II was crucial to schools and school systems because students who demonstrated proficiency were removed from ESOL programs. Cook et al. (2007) suggested that when students exited the subgroup of ELs, thus reducing the size of the cohort, it became more challenging for districts to show the expected growth for AMAO I. In 2016 the federal government changed the policy so that (state educational agencies) SEAs could continue to include ELs who reached proficiency in the subgroup when they calculated the AMAOs for the school and the district (ESSA, 2015). This new practice will allow districts to track the progress of students who exit the ESOL program and assess the need for additional services. Districts will be able to track students in this manner for up to four years after they exit ESOL services (MSDE, 2016).

Although it was not based on the English Language Proficiency Assessment, AMAO III measures the school's progress on the AMAO targets—student achievement and participation in reading and mathematics and graduation rate (MSDE, 2016). AMAO III focused on student performance on the state academic assessment for reading and mathematics (MSDE, n.d.a). As mentioned previously, MSDE utilized the PARCC test as its state academic assessment. As previously stated, because states no longer utilized AYP (No Child Left Behind [NCLB], 2002) to determine the success of schools and school districts, it is unclear which measures SEAs and local educational agencies (LEAs) will utilize moving forward; but the ESSA presents the clear expectation that the measures will be consistent throughout the state (Council of Chief State School Officers, 2016).

An examination of ELs performance on Maryland's state assessments revealed that while the data were clear at the state level, they were often nebulous at the local level. For example, the third-, fourth-, and fifth-grade reading scores for the second administration of the PARCC assessment in the spring of 2016 showed that 37.5%, 40.3%, and 39.4%, respectively, of all students in Maryland obtained a score of 4 or 5, both of which represented the highest levels of proficiency. However, when examining the same results for ELs in the state, the percentage of students who obtained a score of 4 or 5 fell to 6.9%, 2.9%, and 3.7%, respectively (see Table 2). The district reading results for the same grade levels showed that 34.2%, 39.9%, and 37.1% of all students obtained a score of 4 or 5, while the local results for ELs indicated scores of $\le 5.0\%$, 9.5%, and 8.3%, respectively (see Table 3). The low participation rate makes it difficult to determine their performance with precision, as $\le 5.0\%$ is publicly reported. Although the ELs in BSPS outperformed the ELs at the state level (see

_

³ The Maryland State Department of Education uses an asterisk (*) or ≤ 5.0 to denote that no students or fewer than 10 students were tested in a specific category.

Table 4), these data demonstrated that there is much work to be done to improve the academic performance of ELs locally, statewide, and nationally.

Table 2

2016 PARCC ELA Results Comparing ELs with Non-ELs in Maryland

Grade	English learners	All students	Achievement gap
3rd	6.9	37.5	30.6
4th	2.9	40.3	37.4
5th	3.7	39.4	35.7

Table 3

2016 PARCC ELA Results for BSPS

Grade	English learners	All students	Achievement gap
3rd	≤ 5.0	34.2	*
4th	9.5	39.9	30.4
5th	8.3	37.1	28.8

^{*=} no students or fewer than 10 students were tested in a specific category

Table 4

2016 PARCC ELA Results Comparing ELs from BSPS with ELs in Maryland

Grade	BSPS	Maryland	Achievement Gap
3rd	≤ 5.0	6.9	*
4th	9.5	2.9	6.6
5th	8.3	3.7	4.6

^{*=} no students or fewer than 10 students were tested in a specific category

Just as there are mechanisms in place to support students with disabilities, there are provisions in place to provide testing accommodations to ELs. Unfortunately, there is no way

to know if the reported scores reflect accommodations and/or modifications. Section 9 of the Maryland Accommodations Manual for Use in Instruction and Assessment contains a checklist for teachers to complete when determining the need for ELs to receive accommodations during PARCC and ACCESS (MSDE, 2012). The accommodations available to ELs are the same as those offered to students with disabilities. These accommodations must be formally documented and made available to students throughout the school year. According to the manual, a student may self-advocate and request accommodations, but parents and school administrators must provide their approval (MSDE, 2012). This provision of accommodations raises the question of how true proficiency can be measured if students are receiving supports to which others do not have access.

Classifications and characteristics of ELs. Federal, state, and local school representatives consider a student to be an EL when her home language is not English, and she is not proficient in reading, writing, listening, and speaking in English (ESSA, 2015; MSDE, n.d.i; NCLB, 2002). Short and Fitzsimmons (2007) found because assessment tools varied, there was a marked lack of consistency across the nation in the ways that schools and districts classified students as ELs.

Title III definition. Title III of NCLB, and the newly adopted ESSA of 2015, mandate that when students are enrolled in school, their parents must complete a home language survey that allows families to provide information about the language(s) spoken in the home, as well as any pertinent developmental concerns (NCLB, 2002). Although ESSA has been signed into law, MSDE has provided a disclaimer that it is currently reviewing the new law to develop the state's plan.⁴ In addition to the information provided by the families,

⁴ MSDE ESSA, 2016

a teacher may refer a student to an ESOL teacher or other individual for a language assessment to determine the need for placement in the ESOL program (MSDE, n.d.e). According to Title III, when school representatives identify a student as an EL, they must inform parents "within 30 days of the beginning of the school year, and within two weeks of enrollment during any other time during the school year" (Zacarian, 2010, p. 7).

Characteristics of ELs in BSPS. An internal report from BSPS indicated that during the 2016-2017 school year, the district enrolled 216 ELs (BSPS, 2016). Fifty-five of these students attended middle and high school, and the remaining 161 attended elementary schools. The report also stated that 44 EL students held an immigrant status: 13 in elementary, 27 in middle, and four in high school. Seventy-five, or 47%, of the elementary EL students attended a Title I school; however, none of the ELs enrolled in the county's four Title I schools had immigrant status. The document also reported that among the EL students, more than 15 languages were spoken. Forty-nine percent of the students spoke Spanish in the home, and Japanese was the second highest first language, representing 7 percent. The variety of languages represented in the schools was likely due to the presence of a naval installation, Bay Shore Naval Installation, which had "9,800 civilian employees, 5,700 contractors, and 2,400 active military duty personnel" (BSPS, 2016, p. 1). These employees come from all over the world, bringing with them their children who speak many different languages. The report also indicated that 19 of the students, almost 10%, had an Individualized Education Program (IEP; BSPS, 2016).

In 2016, 57.3% of BSPS ELs showed progress in learning English, measured as AMAO I. The state had established a target of 57%, so the district slightly exceeded the

_

⁵ To maintain confidentiality and anonymity, the name of the military installation is a pseudonym.

mark. In the same year, 19.6% ELs in BSPS were proficient on the AMAO II. Again, the district exceeded the state-determined target of 15% (MSDE English Language Proficiency Assessment, 2016). As mentioned above, the AMAO II measured the number of students who (a) attained English proficiency by scoring at least a five on the ACCESS exam and (b) exited the EL subgroup.

Services provided to ELs in BSPS. The delivery of targeted English language instruction to EL students in BSPS varied from school to school and grade level to grade level. According to the BSPS (n.d.) website, "The goal of the English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) Program is to help the students with limited or no English to function linguistically and culturally in the Bay Shore Public School System and in American Society."

For the 2016-2017 school year, the instructional model in BSPS included five teachers who provided instruction to 216 ELs in more than 20 schools. Each teacher held a specific certification for teaching ESOL, so they met the "highly qualified" classification, as defined by NCLB.⁶ According to one of the five ESOL teachers, the high school students in BSPS receive daily ESOL instruction for at least one class period daily (A.B. Teacher, personal communication, October 12, 2016)⁷ Elementary school students may receive up to two hours of ESOL instruction per week through the Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) that allows teachers at the secondary level to "push in," providing in-class support, and "pull out," which allows the students to receive instruction outside of the general student population in individual or small-group settings. Teachers practice the pull-

_

⁶ As previously mentioned, ESSA (2015) has no specific requirement for districts to report the number or percentage of highly qualified teachers it employs.

⁷ Pseudonym used to maintain anonymity

out model more frequently at the elementary level in BSPS (A.B. Teacher, personal communication, October 12, 2016). This noted discrepancy in the amount and frequency of services between elementary and secondary students could contribute to the wide gaps in achievement between ELs and non-ELs at the elementary school level.

The pull-out method of instruction involves a number of benefits and challenges. One benefit of the pull-out method is that ELs learn English at their instructional level. This customization of instruction can reduce anxiety, because the texts they require are often at a lower maturity level than their chronological age and they do not experience embarrassment when using them, as they often do in the general classroom setting. The ELs create a sense of community among themselves because they share some of the same experiences (Lass, n.d). One of the primary costs of the pull-out model is that ELs miss core instruction when separated from their English-speaking peers (Lass, n.d.). In addition, when ELs are separated from their English-speaking peers, they may feel inadequate, and increased anxiety can build as they realize that they may struggle even more to catch up on the content that was missed while they were receiving specialized instruction. Dennis (2014) found that students may also feel isolated by the pull out instructional model. According to Dennis, the pull-out approach is "the most expensive and least effective model" (p. 2).

Lass (n.d.) noted that when EL students receive specialized instruction in the general classroom (i.e. the push-in, immersion model), ESOL teachers can modify the content and the students can learn along with their English-speaking peers. This approach, however, depends on the age and proficiency level of the EL. Sometimes secondary-aged ELs are embarrassed when their peers see them receive this level of support in the classroom.

According to Lass, this embarrassment can lead to anxiety and low self-esteem.

Policy and Law

Examining the history of ELs from a legal perspective can shed some light on how policy makers established mandates for schools to provide specialized instructional support to ELs. In 1964, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act prohibited discrimination based on race, color, or national origin (McBride, 2008; U.S. Department of Education, 1964). One year later, in 1965, Congress passed the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA), which placed a particular focus on the education of children in poverty. In 1968, the Bilingual Education Act, Title VII of ESEA, was implemented to address the disparities in the education of non-English, or limited-English, proficient students, as well as those students from low-income and minority families (Colorán Colorado, n.d.).

In 1974, Congress passed the Equal Educational Opportunities Act, which stated that language should not impede students from participating in federally funded educational programs. In the same year, the U.S. Supreme Court's decision in *Lau v. Nichols* determined that groups of students should not be segregated, or separated, from their peers. In this case, a Chinese student was not afforded the same educational opportunities as were his English-speaking peers because of his limited-English proficiency. The court determined that it was unlawful for schools to separate limited-English-proficient students from their English-speaking peers (Hakuta, 2011; McBride, 2008; Zacarian, 2012).

The decision in *Castañeda v. Pickard* in 1981 led to additional legal implications for ELs in the educational setting. In this case, the court ruled that by ability grouping Mexican-American students, the Texas school district had discriminated against them by failing to provide them with the same educational opportunities afforded to their English-speaking peers. The ruling established three criteria designed to protect the educational rights of ELs:

(1) any program for ELs must be predicated on research-based educational theories; (2) the program must have adequate resources and staffing; and (3) the school district must find a way to evaluate the effectiveness of the program and make adjustments in response to the findings (Castañeda v. Pickard. 648, F. 2d 989 [5th Cir. 1981]; McBride 2008).

The ESEA was reauthorized in 2001 and renamed the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB). This act represented the first time that the federal government imposed strict accountability rules and consequences on states for schools and school systems that did not achieve established benchmarks. NCLB provided flexibility to state education agencies in regards to instructional programming for ELs (Durán, 2008; Harper & de Jong, 2009; Public Law 107-110).

In December 2015, Congress reauthorized the ESEA yet again, and renamed it the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA). Title I of the ESSA continues to address the needs of economically disadvantaged students and now includes accountability measures—formerly covered under Title III (ACE, 2016; CCSSO, 2016)—which outline the specific rules and requirements associated with ELs. These regulations include funding, language instruction, state plans and laws, options for bilingual education, English proficiency, and proficiency standards (Abedi, Hoffstetter, & Lord, 2004; Wright, 2010; Zehler et al., 2008).

This historical summary serves to contextualize the importance of instruction for ELs in U.S. public schools and its importance has been demonstrated since the inception of ESEA. As the present study concluded, details of ESSA were still being determined. This shift from Title III to Title I, however, was one of many reasons the researcher chose to examine the knowledge, practices, and beliefs of teachers in Title I schools, specifically.

Maryland Assessment Requirements

Every student is unique, and their knowledge and use of the English language are critical to their academic success in the US. According to Freeman and Freeman (2004), it is important that teachers know and understand the various backgrounds of students so that they can differentiate instruction and plan strategically to help students attain academic proficiency.

Because it can be complex, it is important that states and local districts carefully consider the issue and process of language acquisition Hill and Flynn (2006). At present, neither the state nor the federal government has established a timeline for students to reach language proficiency; however, national statistics show that there is an achievement gap between ELs and their native English-speaking peers (Policy Evaluation and Research Center, 2008). Haynes (2009) explained that the language acquisition process includes five key stages: (a) pre-production, (b) early production, (c) speech emergence, (d) intermediate fluency, and (e) advanced fluency. A student's progression through each of these stages depends upon the complexity of language and the number of vocabulary words he can manage (Haynes, 2009).

According to Hill and Flynn (2006), a student's age and level of prior learning at the onset of an EL's identification and instruction can have a major impact on that student's rate of growth. EL instruction has a dual purpose: to help the student reach proficiency in the use of the English language and to help the student learn content-specific information in English (NCLB). In addition, Hakuta (2011) asserted that it takes, on average, five to seven years to become proficient in a second language.

The ESSA continues to require schools, districts, and states to divide students into subgroups, including ELs, and disaggregate their performance data; however, the act does not define the minimum number of students required to determine a subgroup's size (CCSSO, 2016; U.S. Department of Education, 2015).

ESOL Services in BSPS

Zehler et al. (2008) established that there are five categories of factors that impact the services that ELs receive: (a) personnel, (b) instruction, (c) administration, (d) assessment, and (e) outreach. NCLB legislation provided regulation for the first four components. The outreach category deals with the students, parents, community, and social service agencies. The extent to which BSPS staff has been involved with this last component is unclear. MSDE representatives do provide district leaders with an LEA Planning Guide and Checklist to help them complete their action plans each year. The document is structured very much like the Title I School Improvement Plan template and provides specific details about the plan for serving ELs in Bay Shore County.

Professional development opportunities. In response to the increased number of ELs in BSPS and their uneven distribution among the schools, satellite colleges and universities have begun to offer graduate programs that lead to certification in ESOL. The district has encouraged teachers to take advantage of these programs by offering tuition reimbursement (EABS Negotiated Agreement, 2014). District leaders have also invited teachers to take part in Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) training, which provides insight into instructional strategies and cultural barriers that could impede learning for ELs.

Early childhood education for ELs. In 2013, the district discontinued EL services to pre-kindergarteners, because there were not sufficient resources to include these young learners. Pre-kindergarten is not a required program, so district leaders deemed it more important to focus services on students from kindergarten through 12th grade. Another contributing factor in the dissolution of the pre-kindergarten program was the expectation that early childhood programs are language focused for all students, including language and vocabulary development (S.S., personal communication, October 2013).

In summary, BSPS has much work to do to help its ELs perform proficiently on the state-mandated PARCC assessment. Despite all efforts, huge achievement gaps remain between ELS and non-ELs nationally, state wide, and in the local district. There are many factors to consider in examining these discrepancies in student performance, including the legal mandates, resources provided to ELs, and teachers' knowledge of these requirements. In addition, the federal government has placed accountability for ELs squarely on Title I schools; this level of accountability served as an impetus for this study's focus on the four exiting Title I schools in the district.

There are a number of acronyms frequently used in the educational arena. The chart in Figure 1 presents meanings and explanations for key terms utilized in this study to facilitate understanding.

Acronym	Meaning	Explanation
ACCESS	Assessing Comprehension and	The official test from the WIDA consortium
	Communication in English	administered annually to English learners in
	from State to State	grades K-12
AMAOI	Annual Measurable	Measures the number or percentage of English
	Achievement Objective One	learners making progress in learning English
		during the school year
AMAOII	Annual Measurable	Measures the number or percentage of English
	Achievement Objective Two	learners who reach proficiency in English by the
		end of the school year
AMAOIII	Annual Measurable	Measures adequate yearly progress for the
	Achievement Objective Three	subgroup of English learners on the federally
		required state assessment
AYP	Adequate Yearly Progress	Determines whether schools and school systems
		meet the required on standards on federally
		required state assessments
ELD	English Language	Instruction designed to help students reach
	Development	proficiency in the reading, writing, listening, and
		speaking of the English language
EL	English Learner	A student whose home language is not English
ELPA	English Language Proficiency	English language assessment to determine levels
	Assessment	or receptive and expressive language
ESL	English as a Second Language	English for students whose first language is not
		English
ESOL	English for Speakers of Other	English for students whose first language is not
	Languages	English
ESSA	Every Student Succeeds Act	The new name for the Elementary and Secondary
		Education Act of 1965 that was reauthorized in
		December 2015
LEA	Local Education Agency	The school system/district responsible for
		overseeing public education
MSA	Maryland State Assessment	The federally- required state assessment for
		students in Maryland public schools
MSDE	Maryland State Department of	The state education agency for Maryland
	Education	
NAEP	National Assessment of	Provides national reports on student academic
NGEG	Educational Progress	progress and other statistics for the United States
NCES	National Council for	Provides reports and analyses about the academic
	Educational Statistics	performance of students in the United States and
NCLD	Ma Child I at Dahin J	other countries
NCLB	No Child Left Behind	Name given to the Elementary and Secondary
OELA	Office of English Language	Education Act of 1965 from 2001-2015 A part of the United States Department of
OELA	Office of English Language Acquisition	A part of the United States Department of Education that provides research and statistics
	Acquistuon	about English language acquisition and English
		learners
PARCC	Partnership for Assessment of	A consortium of states that follow the College and
IANCC	Readiness for College and	Career Readiness Standards of instruction. The
	Careers	PARCC is also the name of the assessment that
	Careers	measures student progress on the standards
		measures student progress on the standards

SEA	State Education Agency	The title given to every state for the responsibility of overseeing the educational programs and system in the state
SIOP	Sheltered Instruction	An instructional model for teaching English
	Observation	learners academic content while also learning
		English
BSPS	Bay Shore Public Schools	A local school system in Maryland
WIDA	World-Class Instructional	A multi-state consortium that provides
	Design and Assessment	instructional standards for English learners as well
		as assessments to measure their progress on these
		standards. (MSDE)

Figure 1. Glossary of acronyms.

Literature Review

To situate this study, the following sections will present a review of the literature that examines a number of key topics related to this inquiry: types of ELs, instructional strategies, teacher beliefs, culturally relevant pedagogy, and positioning theory. The instructional strategies and materials presented are researched-based and proven to contribute to the academic success of ELs.

Types of ELs. Researchers have referred to ELs using a wide variety of terms, including dual language learners, limited-English proficient (LEP), bilingual, English learners, language minorities, second-language learners, and culturally and linguistically diverse students (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Howes, Downer, & Pianta, 2011; Tabors, 2008). As noted earlier, for the purposes of this study, the term EL will be used to describe students who have limited-English proficiency and whose home language is not English.

There are three major types of ELs: long-term individuals who have attended school in the US for at least seven years but continue to require support with the English language, recent arrivals with limited or no formal schooling, and recent arrivals who have had "adequate schooling" or the equivalent of on-level instruction in their first language (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Klingner & Eppolito, 2014; Menken & Kleyn, 2009). Long-

term ELs typically have reached middle or high school. Menken and Kleyn (2009) found that there were several distinct characteristics of long-term ELs. In addition to the fact that they were secondary-age students, they represented a wide variety of countries. The authors noted that these students tended to have oral fluency in English and their home language; but they demonstrated many grammatical and language usage errors, and their academic literacy skills were often weak in both English and their home language (Menken & Kleyn, 2009).

According to Freeman and Freeman, in 2004, 57% of ELs who were U.S. citizens fell into this category, in part, due to high mobility and differing language programs in the schools they attended. Furthermore, some of these long-term ELs travelled to and from the US, so their formal schooling was disrupted (ETS, 2008; Menken & Kleyn, 2009; Short & Fitzsimmons, 2007). Accounts from long-term ELs indicated that these instructional gaps contributed to frustration and diminished motivation because their skills did not align with grade-level expectations.

The second group of ELs includes students who are recent arrivals with limited or no formal schooling, or *students with limited or interrupted formal education* (SLIFE) (DeCapua, Smathers, & Tang, 2009; Freeman & Freeman, 2004). Many of these students immigrate to the U.S. without having experienced a formal education in their first language that would give them skills commensurate with those expected of them upon their arrival. The older the students, the wider the gap in their existing skills, and this gap can limit the knowledge that they can transfer to their new learning situation. In addition, most ELs come from impoverished or low-income families, which further impacts their exposure to the English language and mainstream American culture (Howes, Downer, & Pianta, 2011; Klingner, & Eppolito, 2014).

The third type of EL includes students who are recent arrivals to the United States and have had adequate formal schooling in their first language. These students have developed academic skills that can be transferred to their English experience. This category of ELs has typically exited from ESOL services at a faster rate than do students in the other categories (Freeman & Freeman, 2004; Klingner & Eppolito, 2014; Paradis, Genesee, & Crago, 2011).

Instructional strategies. Many agencies, research organizations, and educators have examined the instructional needs of ELs in terms of strategies and materials. Guided and explicit instruction, paired and small-group activities, and cooperative learning opportunities are highly recommended teaching strategies for successful learning among ELs (Thomson, 2012; Virginia Department of Education, 2006) Several authors have supported the notion that teachers should provide direct, focused instruction, as well as a more interactive instruction for ELs. In addition, the notion of interactive instructional activities that are structured like cooperative learning promote and facilitate opportunities for students to practice the English language orally and audibly. Depending on the work of a small group, these exchanges may also help the ELs to practice reading, writing, and applying academic language in the context of a specific subject and in real-life situations (Ballentyne, Sanderman, & Levy, 2008; Bongola, 2005; Reed & Railsback, 2003; Calderón, Slavin, Sanchez, 2011; Francis, Rivera, Lesaux, Kieffer, & River, 2006; Goldenberg, 2008; Li, 2012; Thomson, 2012; Virginia Department of Education, 2006).

Reed and Railsback (2003) and Thomson (2012) also stressed the importance of tapping into and building on ELs' prior knowledge. Data show that this practice helps teachers assess what the ELs know and provides ELs opportunities to contribute actively to

discussions and share personal experiences. ELs may also express their prior knowledge in the context of their cultural background. Calderón et al. (2011) and Herrell and Jordan (2015, p. 103) supported the notion that providing opportunities for ELs to share their culture can help them to develop a greater sense of community and belonging,

Visual aids like graphic organizers, word and picture cards, sentence strips, word walls, and labels have also proven successful in aiding the learning of English, as well as any other language, in research settings (e.g., Ballentyne et al., 2008; Herrell & Jordan, 2015) and across school districts (e.g., Virginia Department of Education, 2004, 2006). Visual aids help students build memory, and word walls and labels are quick resources for students to easily access while in the classroom. These items, along with other tools like counting cubes and other mathematical manipulatives, allow students to be actively engaged in problem solving and mapping/organizing data and information. A sequencing chart, for example, could be used to help the EL to remember the order of events in a story or the steps in a scientific investigation.

The Virginia Department of Education (2004, 2006) has also identified practices like cloze reading, journals, avoiding the use of idioms without explicit instruction, and purposefully enunciating when working with ELs. Idioms are expressions that can easily be misunderstood because the literal meaning would make no sense. For example, the expression "to beat around the bush" does not involve the action of beating nor does it include a bush. Instead, it means not being direct or forthcoming in communication. An EL could be easily confused by such phrases; so unless they are explicitly taught, teachers should avoid using them (Reed and Railsback, 2003).

There has been a lot of controversy about the use of the ELs' home language while learning English in the classroom. Goldenberg (2008) and Thomson (2012) promoted the use of the first language, citing benefits like the transference of knowledge from the home language to the target language. Researchers have also recommended the use of cognates, words that have similar spellings and meanings in two languages, as a useful tool when seeking to expand students' English vocabulary more quickly (Calderón et al., 2011; Li, 2012). Goldenberg (2008) cautioned, however, that educators must be careful to avoid false cognates, or words that appear the same from one language to the other, but have different meanings (e.g., "sopa" in Spanish does not mean "soap" in English, but rather "soup").

The issue of accommodations and modifications are usually associated with some type of formal assessment. Goldenberg (2008) and the Virginia Department of Education (2004, 2006) stressed the importance of accommodating ELs throughout their learning experiences through time allotments, settings, preferential seating, and more. ELs can also benefit from various modifications to their assignments such as the use of word banks or less complex text on the same topic as non-EL peers to facilitate comprehension. Both accommodations and modifications may change as the EL gains skills.

In addition to the standard instructional resources provided to all students, items like bilingual dictionaries, bilingual texts, or texts in the EL's home language may help to facilitate learning (Herrell & Jordan, 2015, pp. 91, 94; Thomson, 2012) and increase comprehension and vocabulary development (Virginia State Department of Education, 2006). Additionally, formative assessments allow teachers to provide immediate feedback to students while the students are engaged in the learning process. Calderón et al. (2011) concluded that this ongoing, immediate feedback was beneficial to ELs because it increased

opportunities for correction and self-correction. Herrell and Jordan (2015) also found that the use of technology to deliver instruction, such as multimedia presentations, could provide ELs with a unique context for learning (p. 138).

Data show that one of the most crucial resources that contributes to the success of the ELs is their parents. Calderon et al. (2011) suggested that schools reach out to the parents of ELs to help them become engaged in their children's learning. Typically, there are cultural differences, so inviting parents to formal and informal gatherings to explain expectations and show them how the school operates can help them feel comfortable. In addition, sharing information about community resources and inviting them to volunteer can help establish a sense of belonging among parents of ELs. Ballentyne et al. (2008) recommended that school representatives use parents' home language as often as possible and also noted that staff persons in the building who speak the parents' home language can become critical in assisting with the communication and helping teachers and other school personnel understand key cultural differences.

Teacher beliefs. A number of researchers have explored teacher perspectives on ELs from a linguistic (addressing language barriers) and instructional (identifying effective instructional strategies to implement) standpoint (O'Neal, Ringler, & Rodriguez, 2008). While instructional practices are important to the learning process, the way teachers perceive their roles in the instruction of ELs also can directly or indirectly impact learning outcomes (Bruening, 2012; de Jong & Harper, 2005; Garcia-Navarez, Stafford, & Arias, 2005). Youngs and Youngs (2001) found that while most classroom teachers recognized the legal rights of ELs and their legal obligation to educate them; not all teachers shared the same views and opinions about who specifically should teach these students, the instructional approaches to

be used, the inclusion or exclusion of the students' first language, and their ability to meet the needs of these students.

NCLB mandated that teachers be highly qualified and defined this high qualification by their ability to earn a certification in the area(s) they teach (O'Neal, Ringler, & Rodriguez, 2008; Short & Fitzsimmons, 2007). With the influx of immigrant students and ELs requiring ESOL services, many colleges and universities have begun to offer special ESOL certifications (Mantero, & McVicker, 2006). These individuals receive specialized training and typically spend time working with ELs as part of their programs. The classroom teachers who do not have this type of training, however, often express concern about their ability to teach ELs effectively because the students come with varying levels of schooling in their first language and a wide variety of English proficiency levels, socioeconomic statuses, family histories, and cultural differences (Hill & Flynn, 2006, p. 3; Short & Fitzsimmons, 2007). It is important to note, though, that ESSA does not require that schools report the number of highly qualified teachers they employ (ESSA, 2015; CCSSO, 2016), so it is uncertain how that will impact the achievement of ELs.

Short and Fitzsimmons (2007) recognized that many factors could impact the experiences of adolescent EL students, such as physical and cognitive development, sleep patterns, personal goals, academic performance, self-confidence, and self-esteem. A student's culture can also have a significant influence on his schooling experience (Flynn & Hill, 2005). Classroom teachers need to be cognizant of factors that may cause a student to behave a certain way in certain situations. Lindahl (2015) expressed concern that failure to require highly qualified status for teacher of ESOL is a failure to acknowledge that, "effectively

teaching ELLs requires a sophisticated awareness of language and pedagogical practices" (p. 1).

Calderón et al. (2011) explained that the level of respect that teachers hold for the ELs' first languages, primary cultures, and home cultures could help determine their attitude toward ELs. De Jong and Harper (2005) suggested that, "teachers need to acquire specific knowledge and skills related to language and culture" (p. 116). Garcia-Nevara et al. (2005) also found that teacher negative attitudes about the preservation of a student's first language could be transferred to the EL, which can have a negative impact on the student's academic achievement. A teacher's belief that a student's home language should not be used during instruction could cause stress for the student and limit his academic growth because his language is a valuable resource for him. Some teachers believe, for example, that providing accommodations for ELs equates to the lowering of academic standards (Abedi, Hofstetter, Lord, 2004). NCLB (2001) specifically allowed for testing accommodations for ELs, so to deny the students was equivalent to breaking the law. ESSA (2015) continues to support the provision of accommodations that may include providing content assessments in languages other than English so that students can demonstrate their knowledge of the content.

Youngs and Youngs (2001) explored the relationships of six potential predictors on teachers' ability to teach ELs. These predictors of "mainstream" teachers' attitudes included "general educational experiences, specific ESL training, personal contact with diverse cultures, prior contact with ESL students, demographic characteristics, and personality" (Youngs & Youngs, 2001, p. 99). The researchers conducted a survey of teachers in three junior high and middle schools in the same school district to determine if the predictors influenced teacher attitudes towards ELs and their instructional needs. They also examined

teachers' educational preparation for the classroom and the degree to which course work focused on multiculturalism would influenced teachers' attitudes towards ELs.

Young and Youngs (2001) hypothesized that specific training related to working with ELs would correlate to positive attitudes towards the students. The team explored the teachers' exposure to and experience with persons from cultures different from their own, looking to support their belief that this, too, would foster positive attitudes towards ELs. The researchers also asked teachers about the number of ELs they had taught in the past six years, wondering if those with the most experience with ELs would have more positive attitudes towards the students than did those with less experience. Young and Youngs collected demographic information like age, gender, years of teaching experience, and subjects taught through the survey to see if there were any correlations between those factors and teachers' perceptions about ELs. Finally, they asked teachers about their trust in others in an effort to associate such responses with teachers' attitudes about teaching ELs (Youngs & Youngs, 2001).

Based on their findings, Youngs and Youngs (2001) concluded that they were not able to determine that ESL training had any significant influence on teachers' positive attitudes toward ELs. They explained that their study did not examine the various types of specific ESL training deeply enough and recommended a more in-depth examination for future study. The researchers highly recommended that school districts provide cultural diversity training to its teachers, because they found that teachers who reported having specific ESL training were considerably more positive towards ELs than were those who had not received such guidance. Young and Young (2001) also found that teachers who had lived and/or taught in a foreign country reported a much more positive attitude towards ELs than

did those teachers who had not had similar experiences. In addition, the data revealed that while age did not seem to correlate to a positive attitude towards ELs, gender among teachers was shown to have a high correlation. The researchers concluded that female teachers had notably more positive attitudes towards ELs than did their male counterparts (Youngs & Youngs, 2001).

Youngs and Youngs (2001) also noted the importance of considering a classroom teacher's level of self-efficacy or the teacher's belief that he possesses the skills to teach ELs effectively. Similarly, Karabenick and Noda (2004) found that teachers connected their positive outlooks on administrative support for ELs with their self-efficacy. The Education Commission of the States (2013) concluded that, "classroom teacher attitudes toward ELs can significantly impact the instruction they receive" (p. 4). The Commission went on to explain that teachers viewed the education of ELs to be the responsibility of specialists with ESOL certifications. This attitude suggests that these classroom teachers refused ownership of their responsibility and may have presented with resistance to finding ways of effectively teach this growing population of students.

Culturally-relevant pedagogy. Paradis, Genesee, and Crago (2011) emphasized that the profound concept of language socialization recognizes that language is the center of culture and cultural development. The authors also explained that dual language learners, a category into which ELs fall, must navigate between at least two cultures. This effort goes beyond simply knowing the languages; it requires a clear understanding of how to use each language in the social contexts of each culture (Paradis et al., 2011). Fránquiz and Nieto (2005) insisted that culture goes beyond stereotypes and the celebration of ethnic holidays. They explained that teachers must learn about their students and their cultures so that they

can incorporate elements from students' cultures into instruction to make learning more relevant, engaging, and meaningful (Fránquiz & Nieto, 2005). According to Rajagopal (2011), students whose teachers use culturally relevant instructional strategies are more likely experience academic success than those with teachers who do not.

De Jong and Harper (2005) provided examples of activities that could elicit reactions from students that would cause teachers to develop erroneous conclusions about said students. For instance, in some cultures, the teacher is considered the authority both in the classroom and of the knowledge presented and shared therein. Students from such a culture may feel uncomfortable expressing opinions about a piece of literature because they would not want to appear disrespectful to the teacher. Teachers in U.S. public schools may perceive that this demonstration of respect as simply a lack of participation and assume that it is indicative of defiance or an inability to perform the assigned task.

Karabenick and Noda (2004) conducted a survey of more than 700 teachers in a midwestern school district to examine their attitudes towards ELs. The researchers sought to explore the attitudes of teachers, district-wide, and compare characteristics of teachers whose responses indicated a more favorable opinion and appreciation for ELs. The survey incorporated 14 categories of questions that included teacher self-efficacy, school climate, assessment variability and flexibility, second-language learning, beliefs about EL parents, interactions between ELs and non-ELs in the classroom, and more.

The authors found that even though most of the teachers surveyed expressed confidence in their overall teaching abilities, many of them were less confident about teaching ELs (Karabenick & Noda, 2004). While several teachers expressed a belief that having the ELs as part of the student body contributed to a more diverse learning

environment and stated that they valued the diversity, several respondents were not comfortable having ELs in their classrooms. The survey also revealed major gaps in the teachers' knowledge of and experience with language acquisition, instructional strategies and approaches, and the history of bilingual education. Their research resulted in a restructuring of the district's array of services for ELs (Karabenick & Noda, 2004).

Dantas-Whitney and Waldschmidt (2009) stressed that teacher education programs must ensure that pre-service teachers understand the relevance of the cultures of ELs, not just the linguistic differences that ELs bring to the classroom. These researchers closely examined the reflections of two pre-service teachers who participated in a longitudinal study. The researchers asked the participants to journal their experiences as they attended classes and workshops to develop pedagogy. The authors discovered a pattern in the entries of the pre-service teachers as they focused on the instructional strategies that were learning, but did not analyze their use for individual students or specific situations. Both of the pre-service teachers spoke two languages and had traveled internationally, yet their journal entries did not demonstrate self-reflection and/or evidence that they were connecting their new knowledge to the various student populations they had encountered (Dantas-Whitney & Waldschmidt, 2009). If teachers do not consider possibilities beyond the context in which they learn new instructional strategies, they may limit their opportunities for success when instructing ELs through the inclusion of the many aspects of their cultures.

In addition to the need to consider the cultural backgrounds of ELs, the importance of equality in education has garnered much attention from researchers of EL instruction and learning. Reeves (2004) examined the concept of "difference blindness" where, by treating everyone the same, there is no discrimination and everything is equitable. Reeves reported

that when schools rush to rapidly mainstream ELs "out of ESL or bilingual courses, (it) raises the question of whether the equal treatment of ELLs through inclusion is an extension of difference-blind practice or a truly equitable way to equalize educational opportunity" (p. 47). Reeves suggested that policies in school districts that appeared to create equity may have actually contributed to the problems that ELs experience. Making everyone alike, for instance, could make ELs feel that their culture was undervalued. Institutional attitudes helped to create and maintain the culture in the district and its schools with teachers in forefront (Reeves, 2004).

Positioning theory. Teacher-student and student-student interactions have been used to explain the concept of positioning theory. The concept of positioning theory has traditionally centered on the roles and positions participants are assigned or, in some cases, self-assigned, based on specific interactions and relationships (Yoon, 2008). Harré et al. (2009) stated the following:

What you are is partly constituted by what roles you have—in conversations, both personal (ruminating) and social. And that depends in part on how one is positioned—that is, what rights and duties you are effectively able to exploit, and so on. (p. 12)

Harré and van Langenhove (1999) defined positioning theory as "the study of local moral orders as ever-shifting patterns of mutual and contestable rights and obligations of speaking and acting" (p. 1). In the context of EL instruction, the position assigned to ELs by teachers or their peers helps to determine the dynamics in the classroom. In addition, the position(s) an EL chooses for himself will contribute to the discourse and emotions associated with the classroom experience. Yoon (2008) explained that an EL may position

herself as very passive and shy if she feels inadequate or overwhelmed with the dynamics and demands placed on her. By the same token, a more confident EL may have a more dominant role or position among his classmates because he is able to participate actively and comfortably.

Yoon (2008) further argued that teachers tended to consciously or unconsciously assign positions to students in the classroom, as well as to themselves. If, for example, the teacher saw the EL as a student with lots of deficits and limitations, he may have a tendency to avoid engaging the student at the same level as non-ELs. This practice could create a feeling of isolation or insecurity for the EL, which could have a negative impact on her learning. Yoon also addressed the notion of *hidden power relations*. This refers to the relationship of the persons involved, as well as the way they communicate and interact with one another. Typically, one person has more power than the other, be it conscious or unconscious. Teacher-to-student and peer-to-peer relationships are a good example of hidden power relations.

In her examination of positioning theory, Yoon (2008) also explored the concept of *intentional self-positioning*, which draws from the premise that everyone experiences and sees their environment from a specific position. Yoon stated that "individuals' self-positioning guides the way in which they act and think about their roles, assignments, and duties in a given context" (p. 499). Reeves (2009) discussed this phenomenon in great detail when examining a case study of a high school teacher during his fourth year of teaching. Throughout the study, the researcher asked the teacher about (a) his identity and position as a teacher, (b) how he perceived himself and his colleagues, and (c) the positioning of the ELs in his class. The results revealed that the teacher changed his positioning as the semester

progressed. The teacher initially described himself as unlike his traditional peers in that he was closer in age to his students, understood them better, and was well informed about the pop culture his students enjoyed, which resulted in a great rapport with his students. In terms of his ELs, he positioned them as equal to his non-ELs and believed that if he did not treat them any differently than he did his non-ELs, they would make the same progress. The study demonstrated how intentional self-positioning implied a level of personal investment, thereby resulting in the intentional positioning of others. Reeves noted that when teachers' assignment of positions to ELs could be a double-edged sword. First, seeing ELs as no different from their non-EL peers could prevent teachers from differentiating instruction appropriately. On the other hand, viewing and treating ELs differently could result in lowered standards, less rigor, and contributing to the existing achievement gap.

Yoon (2008) also discussed the notion of *interactive positioning*, which suggests that one person's comments can dictate the behavior of another. For example, in the context of the classroom, if an EL experiences encouragement and positive feedback, she is more likely to take risks while participating in discussions and other instructional activities. If, on the other hand, the EL experiences ridicule from peers or negative interactions with the teacher, he may be more likely to retreat because of a lack of confidence and feelings of rejection.

According to Harper and de Jong (2009), social isolation often occurs when schools place EL students in mainstream classrooms; hence, interactive positioning has potential for great impact on the success of ELs.

These studies demonstrate that positioning theory provides unique insight into the various aspects of student-teacher and student-student interactions and the ways that these interactions influence teacher and student attitudes about the instruction of ELs. The works of

Harré and van Langenhove (1999) and Yoon (2008) could also be integrated with culturally responsive instruction in the establishment of positive relationships for ELs and their peers as well as ELs' relationships with their parents. Perhaps if teachers understood positioning theory and how they may assign positions to all of their students, not just ELs, they may be able to notice inequities that may exist.

Chapter 2: Study Design

As the number of ELs continues to grow in BSPS, without a subsequent increase in the number of certified ESOL teachers assigned to these students, it has become increasingly apparent that classroom teachers in the district will need to become better equipped to lead the charge of educating ELs. To provide clarity about the needs of teachers who serve EL students, this study examined the (a) knowledge of laws and mandates, (b) use of instructional strategies and resources, (c) characteristics, and (d) perceptions demonstrated by intermediate teachers (Grades 3-5) in the four Title I schools in the district regarding the instructional needs of ELs. To this end, the researchers conducted a descriptive, exploratory study that involved the administration of an online survey that helped to provide insight into the following five research questions that guided the development and implementation of this inquiry:

- 1. To what extent do Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 demonstrate knowledge of the laws, policies, and assessments regarding the instruction of ELs?
- 2. To what extent do Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 use specific instructional strategies and practices specifically designed for the instruction of ELs?
- 3. To what extent do Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 use instructional materials specifically designed for the instruction of ELs?
- 4. To what extent do Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 use supports specifically designed for the ELs in their classrooms?
- 5. What perceptions do Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 espouse regarding the instruction of ELs?

Study Design and Methods

To address the five research questions that grounded this inquiry, this investigator conducted a quantitative inquiry using a descriptive, exploratory research design. As mentioned previously, the data collection process involved the administration of an online survey to 50 intermediate teachers in the four Title I elementary schools in the district.

Rationale for research design. Gay et al. (2012) suggested that surveys are an appropriate quantitative method for examining and describing the current status or condition of a phenomenon or situation. In the present study, the use of a survey allowed for the acquisition of first-hand information about intermediate teachers' perceptions of their work and the tools and resources they believe are necessary (Schonlau et al., 2002) for the successful instruction of ELs. Schonlau et al. (2002) also noted that surveys are a convenient way to gather information from targeted sources while maintaining the confidentiality and/or anonymity of one's sources. Gay et al. found that this anonymity allowed participants to respond openly and honestly because they had the assurance that their identities would be protected. A tremendous advantage to using software is that it managed data collection and data analysis to include sorting and organizing results, creating various displays and visual representations of results, calculating statistical tests, coding, and more (Denzin & Lincoln, 2005).

According to Porter (2004), some advantages of using electronic survey packages included:

1. **Cost.** It is less expensive to communicate via the Internet than it is to pay for postage when mailing a survey. This point proved true, as this researcher also saved on the cost of printing the documents associated with the study. In addition, there was no

- cost for data entry because responses were entered as participants completed the survey.
- 2. **Time**. Porter explained that because technology allow one to communicate with large numbers of people almost instantly, conducting an online survey would require far less time than with traditional mailings. In the present study, communicating via email took less time than would the traditional postal service. This researcher also saved time because there was no need to make copies, fold, stuff and address envelopes for traditional mailings.
- Management of data and communication. Many software packages have been
 designed to manage and monitor all activity pertaining to the study. In addition, all
 the data were warehoused in one location.
- 4. **Data analysis**. Not everyone is a statistician and understands how to calculate statistical tests accurately. Basic computer knowledge allowed a novice to navigate and create data tables to present the results.

Some drawbacks to using the online survey were the accuracy of email addresses for respondents and potential errors in respondent use. The email addresses for the respondents had to be verified for accuracy prior to sending the invitation and survey. Recognizing the benefits, the researcher decided that an electronic survey would be the best tool for collecting the required data from the 50 intermediate teachers in the four target schools.

The researcher used Qualtrics, a professional online software package, to create and design the survey instrument. The software also provided a tool for preparing the contact lists for the prospective survey participants. The researcher uploaded and emailed all materials, including the initial letter and consent form required by the Institutional Review Board,

follow-up reminders, and thank-you notes, to the respondents from Qualtrics. The software package then monitored the responses, providing data on the number of surveys completed and the number that were in process over the course of the data collection process. At the end of the survey period, Qualtrics provided frequency reports and customized data reports, and it allowed the researcher to manage the entire research project in one place using one platform.

Participants

The researcher invited all teachers of Grades 3-5 in the district's four Title I schools (n=50) to participate in the survey. The large concentration of ELs in BSPS's low-income schools led the researcher to focus solely on the Title I schools in the district (W.T., personal communication, November, 2016). During the 2016-2017 school year, there were a total of 216 students receiving ESOL services in the district. Fifty-five of these ELs were secondary students, while the remaining 161 were elementary students. The total ELs for the four Title I schools was 75, or 47% of all elementary ELs and 37% of all ELs. The Title I schools had poverty rates from 50.6% to 78.5% (Maryland Report Card, 2016).

The researcher chose to focus on teachers of Grades 3-5 because students began taking the state-mandated high-stakes assessments (PARCC) in the third grade and continued to take it each year in Grades 4 and 5. Teachers of these grade levels also provide instruction in reading, math, science, and social studies, all of which are considered core instruction and are assessed on PARCC. As of fall of 2016, the four Title I elementary schools in BSPS had a total of 17 third-grade teachers, 18 fourth-grade teachers, and 15 fifth-grade teachers, providing an overall pool of 50 teachers who were invited to participate in the survey.

Research procedures. To determine which teachers would be invited to participate in the study, the researcher reviewed the home page for each of the four Title I schools. The

schools in the BSPS district publicly display a list of the staff, along with each person's position. After compiling a list of eligible teachers from the websites, the researcher emailed a corresponding list to the principal of each school with a request for verification. After receiving confirmation of the lists' accuracy from each principal, the researcher developed in Qualtrics a mailing list, which consisted of the first and last name of each teacher and their email address. Because the researcher was the principal of one of the four Title I schools, the list of teachers for that school was submitted to a colleague to prepare it for survey distribution. After receiving approval of the survey from the Institutional Review Board and preparing it for distribution, the researcher shared it, through Qualtrics, with the same colleague.

The researcher emailed the survey, which also contained a letter of invitation and consent (see Appendix B). The researcher's colleague received the same information, along with instructions, to email the survey to the teachers at the researcher's school. The letter of invitation explained that the purpose of the study was to gather information from participants to learn about the knowledge, practices, and perceptions of Title I intermediate teachers regarding the instruction of ELs in BSPS. The invitation and consent form explained that participation in the survey was voluntary and that the results would be reported in the aggregate to ensure confidentiality and anonymity. Reminder letters were sent weekly via email over a period of two weeks after sending the initial invitation to the prospective participants.

Instrument

The researcher used Qualtrics to develop and administer a 14-question survey with a total of 79 indicators. The survey (see Appendix B) asked questions that aligned with the

research questions and requested demographic information for the purpose of comparison.

The questions were influenced by the information discovered and shared in Chapter 1.

Survey Item 1 introduced the instrument and requested the consent of the prospective participant, as required by the Institutional Review Board. Item 2 sought data related to Research Question 1, and queried respondents about seven areas of knowledge related to ELs. The item specifically obtained data on the extent to which Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 had knowledge of the laws, policies, and assessments relating to the instruction of ELs. For this section, participants indicated a response ranging from "no knowledge" to "extremely knowledgeable." More specifically, the first three queries refer to how ELs were assessed and the resources available to assist them. The question regarding teachers' knowledge of SIOP was included to measure their understanding of the current practices used by the ESOL teachers assigned to their ELs (Short & Fitzsimmons, 2007).

Survey Item 3 explored the frequency with which participants used a list of 20 instructional strategies and practices. The researcher selected these strategies because they were highly recommended by researchers and education institutions. Data collected from this section provided data relevant to Research Question 2, which explored the extent to which Title I teachers of Grade 3-5 use specific instructional strategies and practices for the instruction of ELs. Responses ranged from "do not use" to "daily." The highly recommended practices included using scaffolding, providing accommodations and modifications, student-centered practices like cooperative learning and small-group activities, teacher modeling, explicit instruction, and EL-targeted practices like referencing the ELs' cultural background and allowing them to use their first language (Ballentyne et al., 2008; Bongola, 2005; Caldron et al., 2011; Virginia Department of Education, 2004, 2006).

The frequency with which the participants used a list of 20 research-based instructional resources was the focus for Survey Item 4. Collected data provided insight into Research Question 3, which examined the extent to which Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 use specific instructional materials for the instruction of ELs. Like Item 3, responses ranged from "do not use" to "daily." These questions explored the many resources that researchers and practitioners have identified as useful for instructing ELs, including bilingual texts and dictionaries, technology-based interventions and applications, Can-do activities from WIDA, graphic organizers, and visual aids (Ballentyne et al., 2008; Goldberg, 2008; Virginia Department of education, 2004, 2006).

Survey Item 5 investigated the frequency with which the respondents used 10 listed supports for the ELs in their classrooms. The resulting data informed Research Question 4, which explored the extent to which Title I teachers of Grades 3-5 use specific supports for the ELs in their classrooms. Responses ranged from "never" to "always." The types of supports included in this section were inspired by Fránquiz and Nieto's (2005) notion of culturally-relevant instruction and the importance of looking beyond the language differences between the teacher and EL.

Recognizing the challenge of determining teachers' beliefs and perceptions, the researcher deemed appropriate a series of statements that related to teachers' perspectives about ELs. Survey Item 6 investigated the degree to which participants agreed with 14 specific statements about ELs. Responses provided key data related to Research Question 5, which examined the perceptions that Title I teachers of grades 3-5 have about the instruction of ELs. Participants responded to this item using a Likert scale that ranged from "disagree" to "agree." The researcher drew the content for this item from Karabenick's and Noda's (2004)

work, which identified disconnects between teachers' perceptions of their general teaching abilities and their perceived abilities to teach ELs. Additionally, these questions also drew from Ballentyne et al.'s (2008) findings that parents were a resource to be included in the process of instructing ELs, and Garcia-Nevara et al.'s (2005) conclusion that one's first language has value and is only part of a person's culture.

Survey Items 7-14 addressed demographic information like age; years of teaching experience; subjects taught; exposure to speakers of other languages; international experiences; and experience reading, writing, and/or speaking a language other than English. These questions drew from the predictors used by Youngs and Youngs (2001) to determine correlations between these factors and teachers' perceptions of ELs. Researchers have found that teachers' ages, years of teaching experience, exposure to and interactions with persons of different cultures, and their experiences with ELs can shape teachers' perceptions and contribute to the types of interactions and positions assigned to teachers, general students, and/or ELs (deJong & Harper, 2005; Karabenick & Noda, 2004; Reeves, 2009).

Chapter 3: Results

This chapter presents the results of the survey, discusses the overall research findings, and the relevance of those findings to the focus of the study. After examining the demographic data and their relationship to the research questions, the chapter provides a summary of the results related to each research question.

Respondents

Before diving into the specific research questions, it was necessary to identify the demographic characteristics of the participants; as these characteristics may have influenced their responses. Of the 50 teachers invited to participate in the research study, 28 individuals began the survey, but only 25 completed all of the sections. Therefore, the number of responses per question ranged from 25 to 28. The demographic portion of the survey collected data on teachers' age, subjects taught, years of teaching experience, and their living and language experiences that allowed for potential interactions with persons from cultures other than their own. When asked about the subjects taught, all but one of the teachers indicated that they taught reading, math, social studies, and science. The one outlier taught only reading. Therefore, all of the respondents were teachers of reading.

There was nearly an even distribution of teachers among the three grade levels of focus (Grades 3, 4, and 5). Of the 25 teachers who completed the study, eight taught third grade, eight taught fourth grade, and nine taught fifth grade. A cross tabulation between the ages of the respondents and their reported years of teaching experience indicated that nine indicated that they had 1-5 years of teaching experience. Of that group, one was in the 40-49-year-old category and two were age 50 or over. These findings illustrated that attempting to

align age with years of teaching experience should be avoided because it could result in erroneous assumptions; not all beginning teachers are in their early twenties.

Research indicates that a correlation exists between cultural proficiency, other language use, and living among persons from other cultures. Five of the respondents reported having lived outside the U.S., while 12 had resided in a neighborhood where their neighbors spoke a language other than English. In addition, two of the respondents reported that they fluently spoke a language other than English, and an equal number could read and write in a language other than English. A closer examination of these results revealed that one participant responded, "yes," to reading, writing, and speaking a language other than English. One respondent reported that (s)he could read and write in another language, and a different respondent indicated that (s)he could speak a language other than English. Gender was not examined in this study, as there were only six males in the initial pool of 50 prospective respondents, and revealing this characteristic could have compromised their anonymity.

The following sections present the study findings that relate to each research question.

Research Question 1

Research Question 2, which explored the depth of knowledge the participants reported about the legal practices, assessments, and accountability for Title I schools, had 28 respondents for all but one indicator. Samson and Collins (2012) stressed that teachers should clearly understand the stages of language development. Table 5 illustrates that knowledge of the stages of language development was almost evenly divided among the study participants, with ten respondents reporting having little to no knowledge; nine reporting having some knowledge; and nine reporting having solid to extreme knowledge. The participants reported

having a higher knowledge of the stages of language development than they did any other body of knowledge represented in the survey. At least 16 of the respondents reported that they had little to no knowledge of the WIDA, ACCESS, Can-Do activities from WIDA, Title I accountability, reclassification requirements, or SIOP. Of the last group, two respondents reported being extremely knowledgeable. Twenty-two respondents reported that they had little to no knowledge of SIOP. Responses to this set of questions indicated that the survey participants had very little knowledge, if any, about the laws and guidelines that governed their work with ELs.

Table 5

The Extent of Teacher Knowledge

Knowledge Type	No Knowledge	n	Little Knowledge	n	Some Knowledge	n	Solid Knowledge	n	Extremely knowledgeable	n	Total
World-class Instructional Design and Assessment (WIDA)	28.57%	8	39.29%	11	17.86%	5	14.29%	4	0.00%	0	28
Assessing Comprehension and Communication in English State-to- State for English Language Learners (ACCESS)	35.71%	10	35.71%	10	21.43%	6	3.57%	1	3.57%	1	28
Can-Do activities from WIDA	51.85%	14	29.63%	8	11.11%	3	7.41%	2	0.00%	0	27
Stages of language development	7.14%	2	28.57%	8	32.14%	9	25.00%	7	7.14%	2	28
Title I accountability for ELs	32.14%	9	25.00%	7	32.14%	9	10.71%	3	0.00%	0	28
Reclassification requirements of ELs	50.00%	14	14.29%	4	28.57%	8	7.14%	2	0.00%	0	28
Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP)	75.00%	21	3.57%	1	14.29%	4	0.00%	0	7.14%	2	28

With the exception of language development, the teachers reporting the most solid and extreme knowledge about the legal and technical rules for EL instruction had 16 or more years of experience. Teaching experience for those with little to no knowledge in any area did not seem to be a factor (see Table 6).

Table 6
Solid and Extreme Knowledge by Years of Teaching Experience

-				Years of	Teaching	Experien	ce	-
Knowledge	Degree of Knowledge	1-5	6-10	11-15	16-20	21-25	26+	Total
WIDA	Solid Knowledge Extremely	0	0	1	1	1	1	4
	knowledgeable	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
State for English Language Learners	Total Solid Knowledge Extremely	0	0	1 0	1 0	1	1	4 1
(ACCESS)	knowledgeable	0	0	0	0	0	1	1
	Total	0	0	0	0	1	1	2
Can-Do	Solid Knowledge Extremely	0	0	1	0	0	1	2
	knowledgeable	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Total	0	0	1	0	0	1	2
Lang. Dev.	Solid Knowledge Extremely	2	0	0	1	3	1	7
	knowledgeable	0	0	1	1	0	0	2
	Total	2	0	1	2	3	1	7
Title I Accountability	Solid Knowledge Extremely	0	0	0	0	2	1	3
	knowledgeable	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Total	0	0	0	0	2	1	3
Reclassification	Solid Knowledge	0	0	0	0	1	1	2
requirements of ELs	Extremely knowledgeable	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Total	0	0	0	0	1	1	2
Sheltered Instruction	Solid Knowledge	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Observation Protocol (SIOP)	Extremely knowledgeable	0	0	1	0	0	1	2
	Total	0	0	1	0	0	1	2

Research Question 2

The survey items related to this question asked respondents to indicate the frequency with which they used 20 identified instructional strategies. There were 27 respondents for this question, but only 26 participants provided responses for four of the instructional strategies (cooperative learning, cloze activities, vocabulary development, and explicit instruction). Of the 20 research-based instructional strategies listed in this question, the highest number of respondents (n=22) reported using modeling and scaffolding daily (see Table 7). At least 14 (51%) of the respondents reported using 11 of the 20 strategies on a daily basis. Twenty respondents reported daily use of explicit instruction and guided instruction. Think alouds and listening, speaking, reading and writing practice tied, with 19 respondents reporting daily use. It should be noted that all respondents indicated that they implemented cooperative learning at least 2-3 times per week.

Researcher have found it beneficial to allow ELs to use their home language with a same-language peer (Goldenberg, 2008; Thomson, 2012); however, only nine respondents reported allowing this practice daily, and two permitted it two to three times per week. In contrast, 11 respondents indicated that they never allowed ELs in their classroom to use their home language with a peer. Results indicated that the least frequently used strategies were: labeling objects in the classroom (n=2), cloze activities (n=3), avoiding the use of idioms (n=4), and referencing the ELs culture (n=4).

When comparing the "language enhanced" teachers (those who spoke, read, or wrote in a language other than English) with the results for their "non-language enhanced" peers, there were no differences in their support for allowing their ELs to speak in their first language with a same-language peer or to include the ELs' culture in the lessons (see Table

8). While the number of "language–enhanced" teachers was small, there was no discernable pattern of daily use of strong language support for ELs.

Table 7Frequency of Use of Instructional Strategies

Instructional Strategies					Frequ	ency	/				
	Do not use	n	1-2 times/month	n	Weekly	n	2-3 times/week	n	Daily	n	Total
Cooperative Learning	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	26.92%	7	73.08%	19	26
Modeling	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	14.81%	4	81.48%	22	27
Guided instruction	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	3.70%	1	18.52%	5	74.07%	20	27
Listening, speaking, reading and writing practice	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	11.11%	3	18.52%	5	70.37%	19	27
Cloze activities	7.69%	2	42.31%	11	23.08%	6	15.38%	4	11.54%	3	26
Label classroom objects in multiple languages	77.78%	21	3.70%	1	3.70%	1	7.41%	2	7.41%	2	27
Activate background knowledge	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	0.00%	0	29.63%	8	62.96%	17	27
Scaffolding	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	11.11%	3	81.48%	22	27
Reference ELs' culture	11.11%	3	55.56%	15	7.41%	2	11.11%	3	14.81%	4	27
Provide accommodations	7.41%	2	7.41%	2	11.11%	3	18.52%	5	55.56%	15	27
Provide modifications	3.70%	1	14.81%	4	18.52%	5	18.52%	5	44.44%	12	27
Allow ELs to use home language w/ same-language peer	40.74%	11	7.41%	2	11.11%	3	7.41%	2	33.33%	9	27
Avoid Using Idioms	51.85%	14	11.11%	3	3.70%	1	18.52%	5	14.81%	4	27
Vocabulary Development Activities	0.00%	0	3.85%	1	23.08%	6	34.62%	9	38.46%	10	26
Explicit Instruction	0.00%	0	3.85%	1	11.54%	3	7.69%	2	76.92%	20	26
Before, During, and After Reading Strategies	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	7.41%	2	22.22%	6	66.67%	18	27
Think Alouds	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	7.41%	2	18.52%	5	70.37%	19	27
Purposeful Enunciation	11.11%	3	14.81%	4	11.11%	3	11.11%	3	51.85%	14	27
Formative Assessment	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	18.52%	5	25.93%	7	48.15%	13	27
Writing Workshop	0.00%	0	25.93%	7	29.63%	8	18.52%	5	25.93%	7	27

Garcia-Nevara et al. (2005) emphasized the importance of teachers gaining an understanding of ELs' need to use their first language as well as the legal responsibilities and consequences should the schools fail to meet the goals or standards established by state and federal governments.

Table 8

Teacher Language Skills and the Inclusion of EL Background and First language

	Frequency	I fluently speak	a language other th	nan English.	I can read a	and write in a la English.	nguage
	Trequency	Yes	No	Total	Yes	No	Total
	Do not use	0 0.00%	3 100.00%	3 100.00%	0 0.00%	3 100.00%	3 100.00%
	Use 1-2	1	12	13	1	12	13
ဥ	times/month	7.69%	92.31%	100.00%	7.69%	92.31%	100.00%
ultu	Weekly	1	1	2	1	1	2
Ls' c	Weekly	50.00%	50.00%	100.00%	50.00%	50.00%	100.00%
Reference ELs' culture	2-3 times/week	0	3	3	0	3	3
fere	2 5 times/ week	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%
Re	Daily	0	4	4	0	4	4
	Dany	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%
		2	23	25	2	23	25
	Total	8.00%	92.00%	100.00%	8.00%	92.00%	100.00%
	Do not use	0	11	11	1	10	11
	Do not use	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%	9.09%	90.91%	100.00%
	Use 1-2	0	2	2	0	2	2
	times/month	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%
eer	Weekly	1	2	3	0	3	3
ge p	Weekly	33.33%	66.67%	100.00%	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%
language peer	2-3 times/week	0	1	1	0	1	1
la	2-3 times/week	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%	0.00%	100.00%	100.00%
	Daily	1	7	8	1	7	8
language peer	Daily	12.50%	87.50%	100.00%	12.50%	87.50%	100.00%
		2	23	25	2	23	25
	Total	8.00%	92.00%	100.00%	8.00%	92.00%	100.00%

Table 9

Least Frequently Used Instructional Strategies by Teaching Grade

Ctuata	F		Grade Leve	el Taught	
Strategy	Frequency -	Third	Fourth	Fifth	Total
	Do not use	2	0	0	2
	Do not use	25.00%	0.00%	0.00%	8.33%
Š	Use 1-2	3	6	2	11
vitie	times/month	37.50%	75.00%	25.00%	45.83%
Cloze activities	Weekly	1	0	5	6
) ze		12.50%	0.00%	62.50%	25.00%
ت ت	2-3 times/week	0	2	0	2
		0.00%	25.00%	0.00%	8.33%
	Daily	2	0	1	3
	, and the second se	25.00%	0.00%	12.50%	12.50%
		8	8	8	24
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%
	Do not use	7	6	7	20
ple	Do not use	87.50%	75.00%	77.78%	80.00%
ialfi	Use 1-2	0	0	1	1
ш <u>ш</u>	times/month	0.00%	0.00%	11.11%	4.00%
octs	337 11	0	0	1	1
om object languages	Weekly	0.00%	0.00%	11.11%	4.00%
om	2 2 4:	0	1	0	1
ssro	2-3 times/week	0.00%	12.50%	0.00%	4.00%
clas	D-:I	1	1	0	2
Label classroom objects in multiple languages	Daily	12.50%	12.50%	0.00%	8.00%
Ľ		8	8	9	25
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%
	Do not use	2	0	1	3
d)	Do not use	25.00%	0.00%	11.11%	12.00%
Reference ELs' culture	Use 1-2	0	6	7	13
cm .	times/month	0.00%	75.00%	77.78%	52.00%
ELs	Weekly	1	1	0	2
nce	Weekly	12.50%	12.50%	0.00%	8.00%
erel	2-3 times/week	3	0	0	3
Rel	2-5 times/ week	37.50%	0.00%	0.00%	12.00%
	Daily	2	1	1	4
	Zuitj	25.00%	12.50%	11.11%	16.00%
		8	8	9	25
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%
	Do not use	5	3	6	14
		62.50%	37.50%	66.67%	56.00%
swc	Use 1-2	1	0	2	3
Idi	times/month	12.50%	0.00%	22.22%	12.00%
sing.	Weekly	1	0	0	1
d U.		12.50%	0.00%	0.00%	4.00%
Avoid Using Idioms	2-3 times/week	1	1	1	3
⋖		12.50%	12.50%	11.11%	12.00%
	Daily	0	4	0	4
	J	0.00%	50.00%	0.00%	16.00%
		8	8	9	25
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%

Research Question 3

In Research Question 3, which explored the frequency with which teachers use instructional materials to teach ELs, none of the respondents reported using bilingual dictionaries (see Table 10). Two of the respondents indicated that they used bilingual texts once or twice per month, while the remaining 25 teachers reported not using them at all. Only one teacher reported using texts with content that reflected the culture of the ELs in the classroom. The respondents' failure to use these types of resources conflicted with recommendations for helping to create culturally responsive environments for ELs (De Jong and Harper, 2005; O'Neil et al., 2008).

Twenty-six of the participants reported using standard school supplies daily. Twenty-three, 22, and 19 respondents reported, respectively, using leveled text, technological devices, and approved technology applications daily. The frequent use of these resources could allow for building skills and could allow for the differentiation of instruction (Calderón et al., 2011; Herrell & Jordan, 2015, p. 138; Virginia Department of Education, 2006).

Research Question 4

The survey items related to Research Question 4 asked respondents to report on the frequency with which they used 10 specific supports for ELs (see Table 11). Seven of the respondents reported that they had never requested an interpreter to support their interaction with the families of ELs, while another seven indicated that they always or often requested an interpreter. In addition, the majority of respondents reported that they never or rarely invited the parents of ELs to volunteer or share their culture, but 16 reported having invited parents of ELs to school *always*, *often*, or *sometimes* to help them understand classroom expectations. About half (n=13) of the teachers reported contacting the families of ELs

always or sometimes after an absence of two days or more to express concern and/or to offer support, and only 8 of the teachers reported that they sometimes or often connected parents of ELs to community resources.

Table 10

Frequency of Use of Instructional Resources

_					Freq	uency					
Instructional Resource	Do not use	n	1-2 times/ month	n	Weekly	N=	2-3 times/ week	n	Daily	n	Total
Bilingual dictionaries	100.00%	27	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	27
Bilingual texts	92.59%	25	7.41%	2	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	27
Leveled text Multicultural text with images of people who reflect the	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	7.41%	2	85.19%	23	27
culture(s) of my ELs Text by authors who represent the	19.23%	5	38.46%	10	7.69%	2	19.23%	5	15.38%	4	26
culture(s) of my ELs Technology (Computers, iPads,	33.33%	9	40.74%	11	18.52%	5	3.70%	1	3.70%	1	27
Kindles, etc.)	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	11.11%	3	7.41%	2	81.48%	22	27
Apps approved by the district Can-Do activities	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	14.81%	4	7.41%	2	70.37%	19	27
created by WIDA Online resources that accompany textbooks	88.89%	24	3.70%	1	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	3.70%	1	27
or interventions Instructional	26.92%	7	11.54%	3	26.92%	7	3.85%	1	30.77%	8	26
Websites	3.70%	1	3.70%	1	37.04%	10	22.22%	6	33.33%	9	27
Manipulative Visual aids (i.e. pictures of objects,	0.00%	0	7.41%	2	18.52%	5	25.93%	7	48.15%	13	27
environmental print)	3.70%	1	11.11%	3	18.52%	5	18.52%	5	48.15%	13	27
Graphic organizers Toolkits designed for	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	37.04%	10	33.33%	9	25.93%	7	27
ELs	62.96%	17	22.22%	6	11.11%	3	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	27
Sentence starters	7.41%	2	22.22%	6	25.93%	7	18.52%	5	25.93%	7	27
Sentence strips	40.74%	11	29.63%	8	7.41%	2	11.11%	3	11.11%	3	27
Flash Cards Materials sent home	25.93%	7	3.70%	1	22.22%	6	25.93%	7	22.22%	6	27
for practice Standard school supplies (i.e. paper, pencils, erasers,	29.63%	8	11.11%	3	14.81%	4	7.41%	2	37.04%	10	27
rulers, etc.) Support staff (ESOL teacher, Instructional Resource Teacher,	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	3.70%	1	96.30%	26	27
paraeducators)	18.52%	5	7.41%	2	25.93%	7	7.41%	2	40.74%	11	27

In terms of peer support, the majority of the teachers (n=19) reported that they *always* or *often* assigned a peer helper to ELs. In addition, 14 of the respondents reported that they *always* or *sometimes* sought mentors for ELs. Research indicates that these types of supports can contribute to the social well-being of the ELs by helping them to develop relationships that could help them feel accepted.

Table 11
Supports Provided to ELs in the Classroom

G					Frequ	ienc	у				
Supports	Never	n	Rarely	n	Sometimes	n	Often	n	Always	n	Total
Request an interpreter to clearly and accurately communicate with the parents of ELs	28.00%	7	20.00%	5	24.00%	6	16.00%	4	12.00%	3	25
Invite parents of ELs to volunteer or share about their culture with the class	40.00%	10	24.00%	6	24.00%	6	4.00%	1	8.00%	2	25
Look for opportunities to draw the ELs into discussions by including their interests as appropriate to a lesson or topic being taught	4.00%	1	4.00%	1	24.00%	6	44.00%	1 1	24.00%	6	25
Immediately assign a peer helper to help the EL become acclimated to his/her new environment	8.00%	2	0.00%	0	16.00%	4	24.00%	6	52.00%	1 3	25
Monitor social interactions to ensure the safety of all students	4.00%	1	0.00%	0	8.00%	2	4.00%	1	84.00%	2	25
Invite parents of ELs to school to help them understand classroom expectations	16.00%	4	12.00%	3	36.00%	9	8.00%	2	28.00%	7	25
Provide school supplies (i.e. paper, pencils, calculator, etc.) to ELs if they don't have them Contact the family of EL	4.00%	1	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	8.00%	2	88.00%	2 2	25
after an absence of 2 days or more to express concern and/or offer support	4.00%	1	16.00%	4	28.00%	7	24.00%	6	28.00%	7	25
Seek mentors for ELs if needed	16.00%	4	0.00%	0	28.00%	7	28.00%	7	28.00%	7	25
Connect the parents of ELs to community resources like ESOL classes for adults	28.00%	7	20.00%	5	20.00%	5	20.00%	5	12.00%	3	25

Research Question 5

If Lee Atwater (n.d.) was correct when he said, "perception is reality," the responses to the last research question could be important in understanding the dynamics between the respondents and their ELs. Research Question 5 explored the respondents' perceptions about teaching ELs. Almost every teacher (n=24) reported that having ELs in their classes contributed to a positive learning environment, and 22 indicated that having ELs in the classroom benefitted all students and staff (see Table 12). In addition, 22 of the participants responded that scaffolding and modifying assignments were good instructional practices to use when teaching ELs. Similarly, 20 teachers reported that allowing accommodations like extended time to complete a task was an appropriate practice that benefitted ELs (Ballentyne, et al., 2008; Goldenberg, 2008).

In terms of responsibility, 21 teachers indicated that classroom teachers should be expected to teach ELs, and 19 *disagreed* or *somewhat disagreed* with the idea that ELs should be excluded from the general classroom until they attained a minimal level of English proficiency. The wording of the question made it somewhat unclear that to disagree was actually a positive response toward ELs. Allowing ELs the use of the home language in the classroom has been a controversial topic (Goldenberg, 2008; Li, 2012), and 19 respondents *agreed* or *somewhat agreed* that ELs should have access to materials in their home language.

The survey also asked respondents about the degree to which their formal training prepared them to work with ELs, and 9 reported that they *agreed* or *somewhat agreed* that it was effective. Nine teachers *disagreed*, and 5 *somewhat disagreed* that their professional training was effective in helping them teach ELs. Young and Young (2001) found that this

perception of preparation could affect a teacher's sense of self-efficacy, and thus, the instructional process.

Table 12

Teacher Perceptions Regarding Teaching English Learners

					Level of A	green	nent				
Perceptions	Disagree	n	Somewhat Disagree	n	Neither Agree or Disagree	n	Somewhat Agree	n	Agree	n	Total
Having ELs in my class contributes to a positive learning environment	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	4.00%	1	96.00%	24	25
Having ELs in my classroom benefits all students and staff	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	4.00%	1	8.00%	2	88.00%	22	25
EL students should not be included in general education classes until they attain a minimum level of English proficiency	60.00%	15	16.00%	4	16.00%	4	8.00%	2	0.00%	0	25
Students new to the U.S. school system should be given up to one year of specialized English instruction before being placed in the general classroom.	32.00%	8	16.00%	4	28.00%	7	20.00%	5	4.00%	1	25
Classroom teachers should not be expected to teach students who do not speak English	56.00%	14	28.00%	7	12.00%	3	4.00%	1	0.00%	0	25
Teachers should provide resources to ELs in their home language	0.00%	0	12.00%	3	12.00%	3	36.00%	9	40.00%	10	25
Parents of ELs do not make learning English a priority	44.00%	11	12.00%	3	28.00%	7	8.00%	2	8.00%	2	25
ELs have no interest in learning English	68.00%	17	24.00%	6	4.00%	1	4.00%	1	0.00%	0	25
Classroom teachers do not have time to meet the needs of ELs	20.83%	5	12.50%	3	20.83%	5	29.17%	7	16.67%	4	24
Accommodations such as extended time to complete tasks are appropriate for ELs	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	4.00%	1	16.00%	4	80.00%	20	25
English learners should not always be graded the same as the general students	4.00%	1	4.00%	1	20.00%	5	28.00%	7	44.00%	11	25
Scaffolding and modifying assignments are good instructional practices to use when teaching English learners	0.00%	0	0.00%	0	4.00%	1	8.00%	2	88.00%	22	25
My formal training has prepared me to work effectively with English learners	36.00%	9	20.00%	5	8.00%	2	8.00%	2	28.00%	7	25
I panic when an EL is assigned to my class	52.00%	13	8.00%	2	16.00%	4	20.00%	5	4.00%	1	25

Table 13

Panic by Teacher Living Environment

		Leve	l of panic when an	English learner	is assigned to c	lass	
Living Arrang	ements	Disagree	Somewhat Disagree	Neither Agree or Disagree	Somewhat Agree	Agree	Total
	Yes	3	0	1	1	0	5
I have lived outside the	1 03	23.08%	0.00%	25.00%	20.00%	0.00%	20.00%
United States.	No	10	2	3	4	1	20
	110	76.92%	100.00%	75.00%	80.00%	100.00%	80.00%
		13	2	4	5	1	25
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%
I have lived in a neighborhood where my	Yes	7	0	2	2	1	12
neighbors		53.85%	0.00%	50.00%	40.00%	100.00%	48.00%
spoke a language other	No	6	2	2	3	0	13
than English.	110	46.15%	100.00%	50.00%	60.00%	0.00%	52.00%
		13	2	4	5	1	25
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%

When asked if they felt panicked when an EL was assigned to their class, 13 respondents *disagreed*, and two respondents *somewhat disagreed*. In contrast, one respondent indicated that they *agreed*, and five respondents *somewhat agreed* with the statement. Youngs and Youngs (2001) used the term "panic" in their survey. It is often associated with fear or anxiety. It is not unusual for one to become anxious about situations that are new or unfamiliar. This reaction could be particularly common among teachers who have little to no experience teaching ELs. Because the word "panic" tends to elicit a strong reaction, it was also used in this survey with the expectation that respondents would receive the question as it was intended. The query did not elaborate or ask why one might feel panic, so the responses were open for interpretation. Table 14 illustrates the responses to this question based on respondents' reported experiences living in a neighborhood with persons who spoke

languages other than English and/or respondents who had lived abroad. Teachers' experiences and exposure to persons of other cultures did not have a notable influence on their response to this question, since several of them still either felt panic or were indifferent. The responses for the participants who admitted that they had experience living among persons who spoke other languages were much different from those of respondents who had not such an experience.

Table 14

Proper Training by Years of Service

	_	My formal	My formal training has prepared me to work effectively with English learners											
	=			Neither										
			Somewhat	Agree or	Somewhat									
		Disagree	Disagree	Disagree	Agree	Agree	Total							
	1-5	2	4	1	0	2	9							
	1-3	22.22%	80.00%	50.00%	0.00%	28.57%	36.00%							
ပ	6-10	1	0	0	0	0	1							
Years of teaching experience	5 0-10	11.11%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	4.00%							
of eri	11-15	2	0	0	0	2	4							
dxe	11-13	22.22%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	28.57%	16.00%							
Years of ng exper	16-20	2	0	0	1	2	5							
shii	10-20	22.22%	0.00%	0.00%	50.00%	28.57%	20.00%							
ieac	21-25	1	1	1	1	0	4							
_	21-23	11.11%	20.00%	50.00%	50.00%	0.00%	16.00%							
	26+	1	0	0	0	1	2							
	201	11.11%	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%	14.29%	8.00%							
			5	2	2	7	25							
	Total	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%							

Discussion

This section discusses the major findings from this study. It begins by detailing the characteristics of the respondents and summarizing the results by research question. Despite the 50% response rate, there was a good variety in the age of the respondents and the grade levels taught, and a number of the participants had lived in neighborhoods with language diversity.

Research Question 1. The data related to Research Question 1, which examined teachers' knowledge and understanding of laws, policies, and assessments related to instructing ELs, revealed that the teachers were not familiar with the assessments designed specifically for ELs, such as ACCESS. SIOP was also very unfamiliar to the majority of the respondents. In addition, the findings indicated that they did not have any notable knowledge of the WIDA consortium, which has established standards and materials that teachers can access online for use with ELs in the classroom.

The participants also indicated that they lacked an understanding of the requirements, expectations, and consequences that pertained specifically to ELs in Title I schools, the very schools in which they worked. Even though the details of the ESSA were not completely established by the conclusion of this study, it was very clear that the new federal policy moved accountability for the successful instruction of ELs from Title III to Title I, making it even more crucial for teachers to have a solid understanding of the expectations of the legislations, as well as the potential consequences should they fail to meet those expectations.

It was noteworthy that only a few of the teachers indicated having knowledge of WIDA, ACCESS, and the WIDA Can-Do activities. These assessments were used to determine eligibility for services, as well as the growth that students made on the AMAOs. If teachers did not understand how ELs were assessed, they may have missed critical opportunities to help to meet the students' needs.

Research Question 2. The data related to Research Question 2 revealed that most of the respondents used more than half of the instructional strategies on a daily basis. All of the strategies were research-based and have proven effective for teaching ELs. The strategies that most teachers reported using daily included modeling and scaffolding, guided instruction

and explicit instruction, cooperative learning, listening, speaking, reading and writing practice, and think alouds. Most of these strategies required a considerable amount of teacher direction. Additionally, cooperative learning, in particular, requires student interaction that, depending on the structure, task and topic, could be quite beneficial for ELs, particularly for their language and vocabulary development (Calderón et al., 2011; Reed & Railsbak, 2003). Other activities that have also proven beneficial to ELs, like cloze activities and labeling classroom objects (Herrell & Jordan, 2015, p. 219; Virginia Department of Education, 2004), were used less frequently by the respondents.

It is curious that more than 40% of the teachers reported not allowing students to use their home language with a same language peer. It is possible that this decision resulted from the fact that there was not a same-language peer in the classroom. The choice may also have been a philosophical determination for the teacher, suggesting that they did not understand the value of ELs having the opportunity to use their home language to build understanding of English. Future research might explore why some teachers choose not to allow the utilization of students' home language in the classroom. Another area for future study might be the reasoning behind some teachers' decision not to label classroom objects in multiple languages. Researchers could explore whether this type of practice ends in the primary grades and the degree to which idiomatic expressions could complicate language and contribute to misunderstandings in language. If teachers are not cognizant of the impact of idioms on students learning, they could contribute to student misunderstanding and confusion regarding vocabulary and word usage.

The data revealed that teachers understood the concept of cultural proficiency to varying degrees, although some of them did note that they found opportunities to refer to EL

students' cultures in classroom instruction. Because more than half of the respondents reported that they referenced the ELs' culture once or twice per month, future explorations might inquire about the instances when these references occurred. If teachers only referred to the culture of their ELs around holidays or special occasions, then they were demonstrating the phenomenon that Franquíz and Nieto (2005) referenced, which would only allow a cursory inclusion of the ELs' culture.

Research Question 3. When looking closely at the results for Research Question 3, which examined the teachers' use of instructional materials designed for ELs, there was alignment consistent with some of the materials shared in the previous question. The responses for use of the WIDA Can-do activities, indicating that 88.89% of the teachers did not use them. These findings aligned with the participants' indication that they were unfamiliar with these resources. WIDA resources are free and could help the teachers to provide significant levels of support for ELs. Future research might explore the number of school staff persons who speak the language(s) of the ELs, the roles and responsibilities of these individuals, and the degree to which the school utilized them to support ELs.

Responses to Research Question 3 indicated some extreme choices of instructional materials. The participants rarely used items like bilingual dictionaries, bilingual texts, and multicultural books. Not one teacher reported using a bilingual dictionary. On the contrary, the majority of respondents reported regular use of standard classroom supplies, leveled texts, technology, and electronic applications. The instructional strategies and materials on the list were highly recommended for use with ELs by several researchers and educational entities (Li, 2012; Reed & Railsback, 2003; Virginia Department of Education, 2004, 2006). Leveled text was a preferred resource, not just by the respondents, but also by many

researchers and school districts. Technology seemed to have a prominent role in daily instruction, as well as web-based applications. Future research could explore the reasons that teachers choose not to send home practice materials, and whether the decision not to do so pertained only to their ELs or to all of their students.

Research Question 4. The findings from this study revealed that more information is necessary to understand the responses related to Research Question 4, which explored the involvement and engagement of ELs' parents and families. The fact that the majority of the respondents reported never inviting parents to school to volunteer, never arranging for an interpreter to assist with communication, and never connecting them to community resources suggested that the teachers have not even begun to explore this major form of support to ELs. This lack of engagement between the family and teacher lead one to ask why this would be the case in schools that have parent liaisons and who are required, by Title I, to offer a number of activities to encourage parents to take an active role in their children's education throughout the school year. These findings raise questions like: Are interpreters available? Do the teachers know how to access them? Are these practices the same with all families or just ELs?

Research Question 5. The data related to Research Question 5 revealed some mixed beliefs and perceptions about ELs among the respondents. There did not seem to be any specific demographic characteristic that appeared as a common thread, but some contradictions did become apparent. For instance, although teachers believed that the inclusion of ELs was beneficial to all, most of them did not report that they demonstrated ways to value EL students, like using their language or providing bilingual materials to them.

Limitations

Among the limitations of this study were the relatively small sample and low response rate. It was difficult to draw any definitive conclusions with only 25 respondents. Although the research utilized perception characteristics developed by Youngs and Youngs (2001), it is possible that there were too many variables to examine in one inquiry. This exploratory study was designed to gain a baseline of teachers' perceptions of instructing ELs and their use of instructional strategies and other supports for EL students; however, the survey never inquired about the number of ELs in each of the teachers' classes. This omission served as another limitation of the study. The number of actual ELs in their classrooms could have influenced the frequency with which they used recommended strategies and materials. This study also did not address the socioeconomic demographic of the ELs; but recognizing that Title I status is based on the level of poverty of the students served, this would add another dimension to the data and offer some additional comparisons of factors.

Implications

Close examination of the characteristics of BSPS makes one recognize that teaching ELs is still a relatively new phenomenon because it is a low-incidence district. Though not all of the findings were definitive, they demonstrate the need for BSPS and districts similar in size and geographical characteristics to launch deeper studies including case studies, program evaluations, and examinations of local policies and procedures regarding the use and allocation of resources. District leaders may also consider establishing scheduling procedures that support collaboration between classroom teachers and ESOL teachers. Additional considerations include conducting a needs assessment for classroom teachers to inform

professional development opportunities that provide an in-depth examination of just one or two teacher beliefs.

A case study in a Title I school would allow for more specific information about the ways the teachers in the district interact with ELs as outlined by the theorists and researchers who studied positioning theory (Harré & van Langenhove, 1999). It is important to know that ELs play various roles with teachers and their peers every day. They must navigate numerous situations while trying to learn a language, a school culture, and the at-large culture of American society. Helping teachers understand this concept could help them become *intentional positioners*, a notion described by Yoon (2008) and Reeves (2009) wherein a person purposefully positions himself, and sometimes others, during a social exchange.

One of the most prominent findings from this study was the limited knowledge reported by the respondents of the laws, assessments, and resources that govern their work with ELs. Research has shown that teachers in general can better meet the needs of ELs if they understand procedures and requirements for assessment and reclassification (Cook et al., 2007; Zehler et al., 2008). Policies like ESSA add layers to the levels of accountability for schools and the academic achievement of ELs (Abedi et al., 2004; Wright, 2010), so a lack of such understanding could make the school and the district vulnerable. The ultimate goal is to increase the achievement of ELs and close the achievement gap.

Classroom teachers will be better able to achieve this goal when they have a clear understanding of both policies and best practices for teaching ELs, including knowledge of language acquisition and the accommodations and supports that research has found to be effective (Goldenberg, 2008). Classroom teachers could benefit from increased understanding of the WIDA standards and professional development on the use of WIDA

and other instructional resources. Districts can aid teachers by identifying the relevant resources that are available to classroom teachers, such as bilingual texts and dictionaries, texts with images and topics that reflect the cultures of the ELs, as well as manipulatives and visuals (Bongolan & Moir, 2005; Herrell & Jordan, 2015, p. 91, 172; Virginia Department of Education, 2004). Without a true understanding of state and federal expectations, or the resources that are available, teachers may not be properly equipped to strategize and plan for instructing ELs in ways that can maximize the students' experiences and help close the achievement gap.

This study could spark a great deal of interest in the instruction of ELs and shine a spotlight on what may still be a relatively new phenomenon for many districts that have a low-incidence of ELs and find themselves ill-prepared to respond to increases in their enrollment. Some potential questions for future studies include the following:

- What policies and practices are in place for communication between ESOL teachers and classroom teachers to ensure an understanding of ELs' levels of performance on ACCESS?
- 2. How are parent engagement opportunities planned and executed for general students and for ELs?
- 3. How are similar districts within the state managing their resources for teaching ELs?
- 4. What policies and procedures are in place for the collection and sharing of instructional and demographic data for all students? Who has access to this data?
- 5. What resources are available from the local military installation that could support teachers of ELs?

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A: RECRUITING MATERIALS

Invitation to Participate in Study

Dear Intermediate Teacher,

I am currently enrolled in a doctoral program at the University of Maryland for a Doctorate in Educational Leadership and I need your help. I have received permission from the Independent Review Board at the University of Maryland and have been approved by Bay Shore Public School to conduct my research.

My study is designed to gather feedback from the intermediate teachers in our title I schools regarding English learners (ELs). I have targeted Title I schools because 47 percent of the elementary ELs attend a Title I school, demonstrating a concentration of these students in the southern end of the district. I am hoping that you will help me, through the results of this survey, to inform the district about your experience and potential needs for educating our ELs.

Please know that your participation is strictly voluntary and anonymous. I will be using Qualtrics, an electronic software package, to communicate with you and monitor the response rate. Your responses are completely confidential. You should be able to complete the entire survey in 15 minutes or less.

In order to begin the survey, click the link below. Thank you, in advance for supporting our students and our district through your participation.

Sincerely,

Wauchilue Adams

APPENDIX A: RECRUITING MATERIALS

Reminder #1 Message

(sent three days after the initial invitation)

Dear Intermediate Teacher,
Three days ago I invited you to participate in a study about English learners as part of a
research project I am conducting for completion of my doctorate with the University of Maryland. Please take just a few minutes to complete the survey. It will close on
Thank you again for your support.
Sincerely,
Wauchilue Adams

APPENDIX A: RECRUITING MATERIALS

Reminder #2 Message

(Sent seven days after the initial invitation)

Dear Intermediate Teacher,
A week ago I invited you to participate in a study about English learners as part of a research project I am conducting for completion of my doctorate with the University of Maryland. The survey will close on and it is important that your input be included. Please
take just a few minutes to complete the survey. Thank you again for your time and support.
Sincerely,
Wauchilue Adams

APPENDIX B: SURVEY

A Survey of Elementary Teachers' Knowledge, Practices and Perceptions of Teaching

English Learner

O1 Invitation and Consent Form

Q1 Invitation and Conso	
Project Title	A Survey of Elementary Teachers' Knowledge, Practices and
	Perception of Teaching English Learners
Purpose of the Study	The purpose of this study is to examine the knowledge, practices and perceptions of intermediate teachers in Title I schools regarding the teaching of English learners (ELs) and to examine the potential need for professional development and instructional resources. This study is being conducted by Wauchilue Adams at the University of Maryland, College Park, under the direction of Dr. Margaret McLaughlin and Dr. Drew Fagan. We are inviting you to participate in this study because you teach at the intermediate level in a Title I school where you are likely to have ELs in your classes.
Procedures Patential Disks and	Your participation in this study involves the completion of an anonymous online survey that will ask about your experience, training, beliefs and attitudes regarding teaching ELs. The survey will also ask you about your professional development needs and any resources you may need in order to effectively teach ELs so that they can reach proficiency on the PARCC assessment. The survey will take approximately 15-20 minutes to complete. The survey has been developed by Qualtrics, a professional webbased software package. Your submitted responses will be coded and there is no way to link your identity to the completed survey.
Potential Risks and Discomforts	There are no known risks to you for participating in this survey, as your responses will be confidential.
Potential Benefits	There are no direct benefits for participating in this research. However, the data from the study could be used to inform the district about the potential professional development needs of teachers and other resources needed to teach ELs.
Confidentiality	The survey is anonymous. When you enter the survey, the Qualtrics software will assign you a unique code, which will not be linked to your email or other identity. All data will be reported in the aggregate, so no identifying information will be shared. In addition, Qualtrics will store all data on specific servers that are protected by high-end firewall systems. The only individuals who can access the data are Wauchilue Adams (Principal Researcher) and Dr. Drew Fagan (Advisor). If we write a report or article about this research project, your identity will be protected to the maximum extent possible. Your information may be
	shared with representatives of the University of Maryland, College Park or governmental authorities if you or someone else is in danger or if we are required to do so by law.

Incentives	There are no incentives for participation in this study.
Right to Withdraw and Questions	Your participation in this research is completely voluntary. You may choose not to take part at all. If you decide to participate in this research, you may stop participating at any time. If you decide not to participate in this study or if you stop participating at any time, you will not be penalized or lose any benefits to which you otherwise qualify.
	If you have questions, concerns, or complaints, or if you need to report an injury related to the research, please contact the investigator: Wauchilue Adams
Participant Rights	If you have questions about your rights as a research participant or wish to report a research-related injury, please contact:
	University of Maryland College Park Institutional Review Board Office 1204 Marie Mount Hall College Park, Maryland, 20742 E-mail: irb@umd.edu Telephone: 301-405-0678
	This research has been reviewed according to the University of Maryland, College Park IRB procedures for research involving human subjects.
Statement of Consent	Your consent is required for participation in this study. You will be asked to provide an electronic signature indicating that you have read, understand, and agree to participate. You are also encouraged to print a copy of this consent form, if you choose. If you agree to participate, please click on "Yes" below and you will be taken to the survey.

- Yes (1)No (2)

Q2 To what extent do you consider that you have knowledge of:

Q2 TO What exte	ent do you cons				
	No Knowledge (1)	Little Knowledge (2)	Some Knowledge (3)	Solid Knowledge (4)	Extremely knowledgeable (5)
World-class Instructional Design and Assessment (WIDA) (1)	•	•	•	•	•
Assessing Comprehension and Communication in English State-to-State for English Language Learners (ACCESS) (2)	•	•	•	•	•
Can-Do activities from WIDA (3)	0	0	0	0	O
Stages of language development (4)	•	•	•	•	0
Title I accountability for ELs (5)	•	•	0	•	O
Reclassification requirements of ELs (6)	•	0	0	•	O
Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) (7)	•	0	•	0	0

Q3 This section asks about the types of instructional strategies you use with one or more ELs in your classroom:

ili your classioor	in your classroom:						
	Do not use (1)	Use 1-2 times/month (2)	Weekly (3)	2-3 times/week (4)	Daily (5)		
Cooperative Learning (1)	•	•	•	•	O		
Modeling (2)	•	•	•	•	O		
Guided instruction (3)	0	•	•	•	O		
Listening, speaking, reading and writing practice (4)	0	•	•	•	•		
Cloze activities (5)	•	•	•	•	O		
Label classroom objects in multiple languages (6)	0	•	•	•	•		
Activate background knowledge (7)	•	•	•	•	O		
Scaffolding (8)	•	•	•	•	O		
Reference ELs' culture (9)	•	•	•	•	0		
Provide accommodations (10)	•	•	•	•	O		
Provide modifications (11)	•	•	•	•	O		
Allow ELs to use home language w/ same-language peer (12)	•	•	•	•	•		
Avoid Using Idioms (13)	•	•	•	•	O		
Vocabulary Development Activities (14)	•	•	0	0	O		
Explicit Instruction (15)	•	•	•	•	0		

Before, During, and After Reading Strategies (16)	•	•	•	•	•
Think Alouds (17)	•	•	•	•	0
Purposeful Enunciation (18)	•	•	•	•	0
Formative Assessment (19)	•	•	•	•	0
Writing Workshop (20)	•	•	•	•	O

Q4 Click to write the question text

Q4 Click to wri	ite the question	text			
	Do not use (1)	Use 1-2 times/month (2)	Weekly (3)	2-3 times/week (4)	Daily (5)
Bilingual dictionaries (1)	•	•	•	•	O
Bilingual texts (2)	•	•	•	•	•
Leveled text (3)	0	•	•	•	•
Multicultural text with images of people who reflect the culture(s) of my ELs (4)	•	0	•	0	•
Text by authors who represent the culture(s) of my ELs (5)	•	•	•	•	•
Technology (Computers, iPads, Kindles, etc.) (6)	•	•	•	•	•
Apps approved by the district (7)	•	•	•	•	•
Can-Do activities created by WIDA (8)	•	•	•	•	•
Online resources that accompany textbooks or interventions (9)	•	•	•	•	•
Instructional Websites (10)	•	•	•	•	0
Manipulatives (11)	•	•	•	•	O
Visual aids (i.e. pictures of objects,	•	•	•	•	•

environmental print) (12)					
Graphic organizers (13)	•	•	•	•	0
Toolkits designed for ELs (14)	•	•	•	•	•
Sentence starters (15)	•	•	•	•	•
Sentence strips (16)	•	•	•	•	0
Flash Cards (17)	•	•	•	•	0
Materials sent home for practice (18)	0	•	•	•	•
Standard school supplies (i.e. paper, pencils, erasers, rulers, etc.) (19)	•	•	•	•	•
Support staff (ESOL teacher, Instructional Resource Teacher, paraeducators) (20)	•	•	•	•	•

Q5 Over the course of my career, I have used the following to support ELs in my classroom:

Q5 Over the co			the following to support ELs in my classroom:			
	Never (1)	Rarely (2)	Sometimes (3)	Often (4)	Always (5)	
Request an interpreter to clearly and accurately communicate with the parents of ELs (1)	•	•	•	•	•	
Invite parents of ELs to volunteer or share about their culture with the class (2)	•	•	•	•	•	
Look for opportunities to draw the ELs into discussions by including their interests as appropriate to a lesson or topic being taught (3)	•	•	•	•	•	
Immediately assign a peer helper to help the EL become acclimated to his/her new environment (4)	•	•	•	•	•	
Monitor social interactions to ensure the safety of all students (5)	•	•	•	•	•	
Invite parents of ELs to school to help them understand classroom expectations	•	•	•	•	•	

(6) Provide school supplies (i.e. paper, pencils, calculator, etc.) to ELs if they don't	•	•	•	•	•
have them (7) Contact the					
family of EL after an absence of 2 days or more to express concern and/or offer support (8)	•	•	•	•	•
Seek mentors for ELs if needed (9)	•	•	0	•	O
Connect the parents of ELs to community resources like ESOL classes for adults (10)	•	•	•	•	•

Q6 This section asks about your perceptions regarding teaching English learners.

Q6 This section a	i i				
	Disagree (1)	Somewhat	Neither Agree	Somewhat	Agree (5)
		Disagree (2)	or Disagree	Agree (4)	
Having ELs in my class contributes to a positive learning environment (1)	•	•	(3)	•	•
Having ELs in my classroom benefits all students and staff (2)	•	•	•	•	•
EL students should not be included in general education classes until they attain a minimum level of English proficiency (3)	•	•	•	•	•
Students new to the U.S. school system should be given up to one year of specialized English instruction before being placed in the general classroom. (4)	•	•	•	•	•
Classroom teachers should not be expected to teach students who do not speak English (5)	0	•	•	0	•
Teachers should provide resources to ELs in their home language (6)	•	•	•	•	•
Parents of ELs do not make	•	•	•	•	•

learning English a priority (7)					
ELs have no interest in learning English (8)	•	•	•	•	•
Classroom teachers do not have time to meet the needs of ELs (9)	•	•	•	•	•
Accommodations such as extended time to complete tasks are appropriate for ELs (10)	•	•	•	•	•
English learners should not always be graded the same as the general students (11)	•	•	•	•	•
Scaffolding and modifying assignments are good instructional practices to use when teaching English learners (12)	0	•	•	•	•
My formal training has prepared me to work effectively with English learners (13)	•	•	•	•	•
I panic when an English learner is assigned to my class (14)	•	•	•	•	•

Q/ I teach grade. O third (1) O fourth (2) O fifth (3)
Q8 I teach the following subjects to my students. O Reading, math, social studies, and science (1) O Reading and math only (2) O Math only (3) O Reading only (4)
Q9 I am years old. Q 21-29 (1) Q 30-39 (2) Q 40-49 (3) Q 50+ (4)
Q10 I have years of teaching experience. O 1-5 (1) O 6-10 (2) O 11-15 (3) O 16-20 (4) O 21-25 (5) O 26+ (6)
Q11 I have lived outside the United States. O Yes (1) O No (2)
Q12 I have lived in a neighborhood where my neighbors spoke a language other than English. O Yes (1) O No (2)
Q13 I fluently speak a language other than English. O Yes (1) O No (2)
Q14 I can read and write in a language other than English. O Yes (1) O No (2)

References

- Abedi, J., Hofstetter, C. H., & Lord, C. (2004). Assessment accommodations for English language learners: Implications for policy-based empirical research. *Review of Educational Research*, 74(1), 1-28.
- Ackerman, D. J., & Tazi, Z. (2015). Enhancing young Hispanic dual language learners' achievement: exploring strategies and addressing challenges (Policy Information Report, ETS Research Report No. RR-15-01). Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Service. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ets2.12045
- Atwater, L. (n.d.). Brainy Quotes. Retrieved May12, 2017 from https://www.brainyquote.com/quotes/quotes/l/leeatwater409179.html
- Ballantyne, K. G., Sanderman, A. R., & Levy, J. (2008). Educating English language

 learners: Building teacher capacity. Roundtable Report. *National Clearinghouse for English Language Acquisition & Language Instruction Educational Programs*.

 Retrieved from

 http://www.ncela.us/files/uploads/3/EducatingELLsBuildingTeacherCapacityVol1.pd

 f
- Bay Shore Naval Air Station. (n.d.) *Naval air systems command*. Retrieved from http://www.navair.navy.mil/index.cfm?fuseaction=home.display&key=2A3E4419-AEA4-48CA-AA0D-CA82FA4283D6
- Bongolan, L. S., & Moir, E. (2005). Six key strategies for teachers of English language learners. Washington, DC: Alliance for Excellent Education.
- Calderón, M., Slavin, R., & Sánchez, M. (2011). Effective instruction for English learners. *The Future of Children, 21*(1), 103-127.

- Castañeda v. Pickard. 648, F. 2d 989 (5th Cir. 1981).
- Chant, R. H., Heafner, T. L., & Bennett, K. R. (2004). Connecting personal theorizing and action research in preservice teacher development. *Teacher Education Quarterly*, 31(3), 25-42.
- Cook, H., Boals, T., Wilmes, C., & Santos, M. (2007). Issues in the development of annual measurable achievement objectives (AMAOs) for WIDA consortium states.

 Retrieved from

 http://web.stanford.edu/~hakuta/Courses/Ed205X%20Website/Resources/WIDA%20

 AMAO%20Guidance%20v3%200a.pdf
- Council of Chief State School Officers. (2016, February). Major provisions of Every

 Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) related to the education of English learners.

 Retrieved from

 http://www.ccsso.org/Documents/2016/ESSA/CCSSO%20Resource%20on%20ELs%

 20and%20ESSA.pdf
- Dantas-Whitney, M., & Dugan Waldschmidt, E. (2009). Moving toward critical cultural consciousness in ESOL and bilingual teacher education. *Bilingual Research Journal*, *31*:2, 60-76, doi: 10.1080/15235880902965888
- DeCapua, A, Smathers, W., & Tang, L. (2009). *Meeting the needs of students with limited or interrupted schooling: a guide for educators*. Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan Press.
- de Jong, E. J., & Harper, C. A. (2005). Preparing mainstream teachers for English-language learners: Is being a good teacher good enough? *Teacher Education Quarterly*, *32*(2), 101-124.

- Dennis, T. (2014, March 23). Eight language program models: Four linguistic roads. *In-Sight*. Retrieved from https://www5.esc13.net/thescoop/insight/2014/03/eight-language-program-models-four-linguistic-roads/
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2005). *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. Retrieved from
- Deussen, T., Autio, E., Miller, B., Lockwood, A., & Stuart, V. (2008). What teachers should know about instruction for English language learners. *Center for Research Evaluation, and Assessment*. Retrieved from http://educationnorthwest.org/sites/default/files/resources/what-teachers-should-know-about-instruction-for-ells.pdf
- Dodson, L., & Fulbright, K. (2017, February). *All in: How educators can advocate for English language learners*. National Education Association National Leadership Summit. Retrieved from https://www.nea.org/assets/docs/ADV104_DODSON_All_In_How_Educators_Can_Advocate_for_ELLs.pdf
- Durán, R. P. (2008). Assessing English-language learners' achievement. *Review of Research* in Education, 32, 292-327.
- Editorial Projects in Education Research Center. (2011, July 7). Issues A-Z: Achievement Gap. *Education Week*. Retrieved June 5, 2015 from http://www.edweek.org/ew/issues/achievement-gap/
- English language learners- a growing yet underserved- student population. (2013). *The Progress of Education Reform, 14*(6), 1-7.
- Every Student Succeeds Act of 2015, P.L. 114-95§ 114 Stat. 1177 (2015-2016).

- Executive Office of the President. (December 2015). Every student succeeds act: a progress report on elementary and secondary education. Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/documents/ESSA_Progress_Report.pdf
- Fairbanks, C., Duffy, G., Faircloth, B., Ye He, Levin, B., Rohr, J., & Stein, C. (2010).

 Beyond knowledge: Exploring why some teachers are more thoughtfully adaptive than others. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 61(1-2), 161-171.
- "FARMS as of October 12, 2015. (2015). (District Data Report). St. Mary's County, MD: Bay ShorePublic Schools.
- Flynn, K., & Hill, J. (2005). English language larners: A growing population. *Policy Brief: Mid-Continent Research for Education and Learning*, 1-11.
- Francis, D. J., Rivera, M., Lesaux, N., Kieffer, M., & Rivera, H. (2006). Research-Based Recommendations for Instruction and Academic Interventions. Practical Guidelines for the Education of English Language Learners. Book 1 of 3. *Center on Instruction*.
- Fránquiz, M., & Nieto, S. (2005). PROFILE: Education as Political Work: An Interview with Sonia Nieto. *Language Arts*, 83(2), 166-171. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org.proxy-um.researchport.umd.edu/stable/41962095
- Freeman and Freeman, (2004, July). Three types of English language learners. *National Council of Teachers of English*, 9(4),1-4.
- Gandara, P., Maxwell-Jolly, J., & Driscoll, A. (2005). Listening to teachers of English language learners: A survey of California teachers' challenges, experiences, and professional development needs. Policy Analysis for California Education, PACE (NJ1) No. ERIC ED491701.

- Garrett, J. E., & Holcomb, S. (2005). Meeting the needs of immigrant students with limited English ability. *International Education*, *35*(1), 49-62.
- Gay, L.R., Mills, G.E., & Airasian, P. (2012). *Educational research: Competencies for analysis and application*, 10th edition. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson
- Goldenberg, C. (2008). Teaching English language learners: what the research does-and does not-say. *American Educator*. Retrieved from http://www.aft.org/pdfs/americaneducator/summer2008/goldenberg.pdf
- Hakuta, K. (2011). Educating language minority students and affirming their equal rights:

 Research and practical perspectives. *Educational Researcher*, 40(4), 163.
- Harper, C. A., & de Jong, E. J. (2009). English language teacher expertise: The elephant in the room. *Language and Education*, 23(2), 137-151. doi:10.1080/09500780802152788
- Harré, R., Moghaddam, F., Cairnie, T., Rothbart, D., & Sabat, S. (2009). Recent advances in positioning theory. *Theory & Psychology*, 19(1), 5-5-31. doi:0.1177/0959354308101417
- Harré, R., & van Langenhove, L. (Eds.). (1999). Positioning theory. Malden, MA: Blackwell.
- Haynes, J. (2009). *Stages of second language acquisition*. Retrieved from www.everythingesl.net/inservices/language_stages.php
- Hernandez, M. (2009). Perceptions of educators' use of English as a second language:

 Strategies and research-based practices with English language earners in Northeast

 Tennessee. *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. Paper 1834. Retrieved from

 http://dc.etsu.edu/etd/1834
- Herrell, A. L., & Jordan, M. L. (2015). 50 strategies for teaching English language learners.

- Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Hill, J. D., & Flynn, K. M. (2006). *Classroom instruction that works with English language learners*. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Hill, J., & Hoak, H. (2012, April 30). English language learner resource guide: Top ten instructional tips for schools with aof ELLs. Mid-continent Research for Education and Learning. Denver, CO. Retrieved from https://www.education.ne.gov/natlorigin/PDF/Classroom%20Instructions/ELL%20Re source%20Guide_%20Top%20Ten%20Tips%20for%20Schools%20with%20a%20L ow%20Incidence%20of%20ELLs.pdf
- Howes, C., Downer, J. T., & Pianta, R. C. (2011). *Dual language learners in the early childhood classroom*. Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brooks Publishing Co. doi:2010054614
- Karabenick, S. A., & Clemens Noda, P. A. (2004). Professional development implications of teachers' beliefs and attitudes toward English language learners. *Bilingual Research Journal*, 28(1), 55. doi:10.1080/15235882.2004.10162612
- Kim, J., & Herman, J. L. (2012) *Understanding patterns and precursors of ELL success subsequent to reclassification* (CRESST Report 818). Los Angeles, CA: University of California, National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, & Student Testing (CRESST).
- Klingner, J., & Eppolito, A. (2014). English language learners: Differentiating between language acquisition and learning disabilities. Council for Exceptional Children, Arlington, VA.

- Li, J. (2012). Principles of effective English language learner pedagogy. *Research in Review*2012-3. Retrieved from College Board website:

 https://research.collegeboard.org/sites/default/files/publications/2012/8/researchinrevi
 ew-2012-3-effective-english-language-learner-pedagogy.pdf
- Lichon, K. (2016, February 15) Every Student Succeeds Act: English language learning children not left behind. The Alliance for Catholic Education. University of Notre Dame. Retrieved from https://ace.nd.edu/blog/every-student-succeeds-act-english-learning-children-not-left-behind-2
- Mantero, M., & McVicker, P. (2006). The impact of experience and coursework: Perceptions of second language learners in the mainstream classroom [computer file]. *Radical Pedagogy*, 8(1), 1-1.
- Maryland State Department of Education. (2016). *Maryland Report Card: Students by*special services. Retrieved from

 http://reportcard.msde.maryland.gov/SpecialServices.aspx?PV=36:E:18:0803:3:N:0:1

 411:1:1:1:3
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.a). *Annual measureable achievement outcomes*. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/title_III/elp_s_a.html#Annual
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.b). County math performance report.

Retrieved from

http://reportcard.msde.maryland.gov/PARCC/Math/2015_PARCC_Performance_MA 18AAAA.pdf

- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.c). County reading performance report.

 Retrieved from

 http://reportcard.msde.maryland.gov/PARCC/Reading/2015_PARCC_Performance_

 RD_18AAAA.pdf
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.d). *ELPA overview*. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/title_III/elp_s_a.html
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.e). *Every Child Succeeds Act (ESSA)*.

 Retrieved from
 - http://www.marylandpublicschools.org/msde/programs/essa/index.html
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.f). FactBook 2009-2010. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/about/Documents/DBS/FactBook/FactBook200920 10.pdf
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.g). FactBook 2010-2011. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/about/Documents/DBS/FactBook/FactBook201020 11.pdf
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.h). *FactBook 2014-2015*. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/about/Documents/DBS/FactBook/FactBook201420 15.pdf
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.i). *Identification of ELLs and home language*survey. Retrieved from

 http://marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/title_III/i_ell_hls.html

- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.j). *State reading performance report*.

 http://reportcard.msde.maryland.gov/PARCC/Reading/2015_PARCC_Performance_
 RD_99AAAA.pdf
- Maryland State Department of Education. (n.d.k). *Teacher qualifications*. Retrieved from http://marylandpublicschools.org/MSDE/programs/title_III/tq.html
- McBride, A. (2008). Addressing achievement gaps: The language acquisition and educational achievement of English-language learners. (Policy Notes No. 16).

 Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Service. (Elementary Education, English Learners, Reading).
- Menken, K., & Kleyn, T. (2009, April). The difficult road for long-term English learners.

 **Educational Leadership, 66(7). Retrieved from http://www.ascd.org/publications/educational_leadership/apr09/vol66/num07/The_Difficult_Road_for_Long-Term_English_Learners.aspx
- National Education Association. (2015). Understanding the achievement gaps Who are we leaving behind- and how far? *Backgrounder*. Retrieved from http://www.nea.org/assets/docs/18021-Closing_Achve_Gap_backgrndr_7-FINAL.pdf
 No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, P.L. 107-110, 20 U.S.C. § 6319 (2002).
- O'Neal, D. D., Ringler, M., & Rodriguez, D. (2008). Teachers' perceptions of their preparation for teaching linguistically and culturally diverse learners in rural eastern North Carolina. *Rural Educator*, *30*(1), 5-13.
- Paradis, J., Genesee, F., & Crago, M. B. (2011). *Dual language development and disorders: A handbook on bilingualism and second language learning* (2nd ed.). Baltimore, MD:

 Paul H. Brookes Pub. Co.

- Partnership for Assessment of Readiness for College and Careers (n.d.) 2015-2016 Tables of cross-state and state-specific PARCC results. Retrieved Jan. 12, 2017 from http://www.parcconline.org/assessments/score-results
- Porter, S. (2004). Pros and cons of paper and electronic surveys. *New Directions For Institutional Research*, 2004(121), 91.
- Rajagopal, K. (2011). Create success! unlocking the potential of urban students. Arlington, VA. ASCD
- Reed, B., & Railsback, J. (2003). Strategies and resources for mainstream teachers of English language learners. Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory.
- Reeves, J. (2004). "Like everybody else": Equalizing educational opportunity for English language learners. *TESOL Quarterly*, *38*(1), 43-66.
- Reeves, J. (2009). Teacher investment in early identity. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, *25*, 34-41. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2008.06.003
- Samson, J. F., & Collins, B. A. (2012). Preparing all teachers to meet the needs of English language learners: Applying research to policy and practice for teacher effectiveness. Center for American Progress. Retrieved from http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED535608.pdf
- Schonlau, M., Fricker, R. D., & Elliott, M. N. (2002). *Conducting Research Surveys Via E-mail and the Web*. Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation.
- Short, D., & Fitzsimmons, S. (2007). Double the work: Challenges and solutions to acquiring language and academic literacy for adolescent English language learners-A report to Carnegie Corporation of New York. New York, NY: Alliance for Excellent Education.

- Tabors, P. O. (2008). One child, two languages: A guide for early childhood educators of children learning English as a second language (2nd ed. ed.). Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes Pub. Co.
- Thomson, N. (2012). Language teaching strategies and techniques used to support students learning in a language other than their mother tongue (Jeff Thompson research paper). London, UK: International Baccalaureate Organization.
- Title I, Part A of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965. (20 U.S.C. 6301 et seq. (2002).
- United States Department of Education Office of Civil Rights. (n.d.). *Education and title VI*.

 Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/hq43e4.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (last modified 10/16/2015). Questions and answers on the rights of limited-English proficient students. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/print/about/offices/list/ocr/qa-ell.html
- U.S. Department of Education. (February 26, 2016). *Transitioning to the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA)*: frequently asked questions. Retrieved from http://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/essa/faq/essa-faqs.pdf
- U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, Office of English Language Acquisition Fast Facts. (2016, January). National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP), 2000, 2003, 2005, 2007, 2009, 2011, 2013, and 2015 Mathematics Assessments. Retrieved from http://www.nationsreportcard.gov
- Virginia Department of Education Division of Instruction. (2004), April). Mathematics: strategies for teaching limited English proficient (LEP) students- a supplemental resource to the K-12 mathematics standards of learning enhanced scope and

- sequence Retrieved from

 http://www.doe.virginia.gov/instruction/esl/resources/strategies_teach_math.pdf on

 January 23, 2017
- Virginia Department of Education Division of Instruction. (2006, January). English: strategies for teaching limited English proficient (LEP) students- a supplemental resource to the K-12 mathematics standards of learning enhanced scope and sequence. Retrieved from
 - http://www.doe.virginia.gov/instruction/esl/resources/strategies_teach_english.pdf
- Williams, C. (2015, December 2). *The Every Student Succeeds Act and dual language*learners. NewAmerica EdCentral. Retrieved from http://www.edcentral.org/essadlls/
- Wright, W. E. (2010). Foundations for teaching English language learners: Research, theory, policy, and practice. Excerpt from Chapter 3, "Language and education policy for ELLs." *Language and education policy for ELLs* (pp. 59-59-63).
- Yoon, B. (2008). Uninvited guests: The influence of teachers' roles and pedagogies on the positioning of English language learners in the regular classroom. *American Educational Research Journal*, 45(2), 495-522.
- Youngs, C. S., & Youngs, G. A. (2001). Predictors of mainstream teachers' attitudes toward ESL students. *TESOL Quarterly*, *35*(1), 97-120. doi:10.2307/3587861
- Zacarian, D. (2012). Serving English learners: Laws, policies, and regulations. (Guide). Washington, DC: Colorin Colorado in support of the Carnegie Corporation.
- Zehler, A., Adger, C., Coburn, C., Arteagoitia, I., Williams, K., & Jacobson, L. (2008).

 Preparing to serve English language learner students: School districts with emerging

English language learner communities. National Center for Education Statistics: Washington, DC.

Zehr, M. A. (2007). Tussle over English-language learners. (cover story). *Education Week*, 26(21), 1-18.